Modeling Air Source Heat Pump Adoption Propensity and Simulating the Distribution Level Effects of Large-Scale Adoption

by

Trevor Thompson B.S. Mechanical Engineering, University of Pittsburgh (2012) Submitted to the MIT Sloan School of Management and MIT Department of Mechanical Engineering in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Business Administration and Master of Science in Mechanical Engineering in conjunction with the Leaders for Global Operations Program at the MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY June 2021 © Trevor Thompson, 2021. All rights reserved.

The author hereby grants to MIT permission to reproduce and to distribute publicly paper and electronic copies of this thesis document in whole or in part in any medium now known or hereafter created.

Author
MIT Sloan School of Management and
MIT Department of Mechanical Engineering May 14, 2021
Certified by
Dr. Steven Leeb, Thesis Supervisor
Professor of EECS and Mechanical Engineering
Certified by
Dr. Georgia Perakis, Thesis Supervisor
Professor of Management
Accepted by
Nicolas Hadjiconstantinou
Chair, Mechanical Engineering Committee on Graduate Students
Accepted by
Maura Herson, Assistant Dean, MBA Program
MIT Sloan School of Management

Modeling Air Source Heat Pump Adoption Propensity and Simulating the Distribution Level Effects of Large-Scale Adoption

by

Trevor Thompson

Submitted to the MIT Sloan School of Management and MIT Department of Mechanical Engineering on May 14, 2021, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Business Administration and Master of Science in Mechanical Engineering in conjunction with the Leaders for Global Operations Program

Abstract

National Grid, like most utilities and companies in the energy sector, finds itself at a critical juncture for decarbonization. To maintain alignment with regional carbon reduction goals, it must find innovative ways to reduce greenhouse gas emissions in its service territories. For the heating sector in particular, air source heat pump (ASHP) technology presents a promising avenue for decarbonization – especially for residential customers. ASHPs present the lowest carbon emissions heating option for customers in New England today, and are expected to only become "greener" as the electrical grid continues transitioning to cleaner sources of electricity generation. From a cost perspective, ASHPs are on average the most cost effective space conditioning solution available for new construction. However, for the majority of customers in the Northeast who are retrofitting equipment into an existing home, ASHPs lag behind natural gas as the most cost-effective solution – a trend expected to continue through 2050. Nevertheless, ASHPs present an attractive financial savings opportunity for delivered fuel customers without access to natural gas. To meet its stated Northeast 80x50 Pathway goals, National Grid must increase the rate of ASHP adoption by nearly ten times its current pace. Using Rhode Island and Massachusetts as examples, we demonstrate how the use of machine learning can enable utilities to effectively model the ASHP adoption propensity of each household in their jurisdiction using readily available data. The resulting household-level propensity scores can be employed to guide targeted marketing efforts or aggregated to help guide program design. Additionally, we demonstrate the use of ASHP propensity scores to inform distribution feeder load growth simulations – allowing utilities to more efficiently plan infrastructure upgrades in response to load growth caused by ASHP adoption. The same methodology can be applied to better understand the adoption trajectory for any technology relevant to the modern utility.

Dr. Steven Leeb, Thesis Supervisor Title: Professor of EECS and Mechanical Engineering

Dr. Georgia Perakis, Thesis Supervisor Title: Professor of Management

Acknowledgments

I would like to first thank National Grid for providing me with the opportunity to integrate myself into their organization and to work on a meaningful project – despite my short time there. In particular, without the help of Laura Rodormer, Chris Porter, and Terry Sobolewski, this internship wouldn't have been possible. To the rest of the countless teams at National Grid who took the time teach and mentor me along the way – thank you! Despite the challenges of Covid-19, it's been an absolute pleasure to have worked with you.

Second, I'd like to thank the MIT Leaders for Global Operations Program and my thesis advisors, Professor Georgia Perakis and Professor Steven Leeb, for their support on this work. It's been a difficult year, but the LGO program staff did the impossible – they kept me on track to finish this thesis. I'd like to especially thank Ted, Patty, and Anna for staying on me about deadlines, and for never relenting. This program has been nothing short of life-changing, and I'm so grateful for the opportunity to be part of it.

Finally, and most importantly, thank you to my incredible family. To my parents, Ray and Sharon – thank you for your unwavering love and support, and for instilling in me a belief that I can do anything. To my sister and brother-in-law, Jenn and Seann – thank you for inspiring me to pursue higher education. I've always looked up to you both, and your paths emboldened me to strive for more. To my nieces, Marley and Evelyn – thank you for the constant reminders that there is hope for this world. Your compassion, creativity, and fearlessness inspire me to be a better person. To my dog, Brad – thank you for keeping me sane throughout the entire pandemic and for giving me a reason to leave the house each day. To my fiance, Rachael – thank you for coming into my life at the exact right moment! Meeting you just before coming to graduate school was unexpected, and also the best thing that's ever happened to me. You're my rock, and I've needed every bit of your love and support these last two years. I plan to spend the next 70 years repaying the favor.

Contents

1	Inti	roduction and Background	11
	1.1	Project Motivation	11
	1.2	Company Background	13
	1.3	Literature Review	15
	1.4	Contributions	17
	1.5	Scope and Limitations	18
	1.6	Thesis Outline	18
2	Cui	rrent State of ASHP Technology	20
	2.1	Review of ASHP Technology	20
	2.2	Trends in Commercially Available ASHP Efficiency Ratings	26
	2.3	ASHP Benefits and Limitations	29
3	The	e Economics and Environmental Impacts of the Electrification of	f
	Res	idential Heating	34
	3.1	Household-Level Economic Evaluation of ASHPs for Customers in New	
		England	34
	3.2	Environmental Analysis	39
	3.3	Conclusion	44
4	Pre	dictive Model for Residential ASHP Adoption	45
	4.1	Historical Data and Trends in New England	45

	4.2	Data Overview	50
	4.3	Modeling Approach	55
	4.4	Results	63
	4.5	Conclusions	73
5 Simulating the Effects of Large-Scale ASHP Adoption on Nationa			I
	Gri	d's Distribution System	75
	5.1	Data Overview	75
	5.2	Simulation Design and Assumptions	76
	5.3	Results	84
	5.4	Conclusions	91
6	Cor	clusions and Future Work	92

List of Figures

1-1	US States with Comprehensive GHG Reduction Policies [41]	12
1-2	Electricity, Transport, and Heat Transitions in the National Grid North-	
	east 80x50 Pathway [2]	13
1-3	National Grid's electricity and natural gas service territories in the	
	northeastern United States (at the time of this report) [24]	14
2-1	Air Source Heat Pump Vapor Compression Cycle Schematic, Heating	
	Mode [33]	21
2-2	Residential Heat Pump Categories (Types highlighted in blue are within	
	the scope of this research) [33] \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	22
2-3	Difference Between ASHPs (shown left) and GSHPs (shown right) [8]	23
2-4	Trends in U.S. Department of Energy Minimum Efficiency Standards	
	for Heat Pumps [46] \ldots	27
2-5	Field Study Results of the Ratio of Metered Average Efficiency to Cer-	
	tified ASHP SEER Rating [48]	28
2-6	Measured Performance of an ASHP During Heating Season [48] \ldots	28
3-1	Net Present Cost of Space Conditioning for Providence, RI (thousand	
	\$) [13]	36
3-2	Annualized Cost of Space Heating in 2050, Representative Single-Family	
	Home (2018 \$) [49] $\dots \dots \dots$	38
3-3	Projecting the Intensity of Carbon Emissions from the ISO-NE Elec-	
	trical Grid Through 2050 [26] \ldots	41

3-4	Comparison of the Annual Carbon Emissions for Various Residential	
	Heating & Cooling Technologies Through 2050	43
4-1	Historical Adoption of ASHPs in Rhode Island	46
4-2	Historical Adoption of ASHPs in Massachusetts	47
4-3	Heat Map of Historical ASHP Installations in Rhode Island (darker	
	shades indicate higher density of ASHP installations)	48
4-4	Heat Map of Historical ASHP Installations in Massachusetts (darker	
	shades indicate higher density of ASHP installations)	49
4-5	Machine Learning Pipeline Design for ASHP Propensity	56
4-6	Comparing Different Machine Learning Algorithms for ASHP Adoption	57
4-7	Missing Data for Each Predictor Variable	59
4-8	Example Showing the Primary Modeling Objective of Creating an Or-	
	dered List of Customers According to their ASHP Adoption Propensity	62
4-9	Example Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve $[35]$	62
4-10	Visual Demonstration of the AUC Metric from an Ordered List Output	
	from the Model	62
4-11	Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve for Rhode Island ASHP	
	Model	64
4-12	Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve for Massachusetts ASHP	
	Model	65
4-13	Top 10 Feature Importance Values for Rhode Island ASHP Adoption	
	Model	66
4-14	Top 10 Feature Importance Values for Massachusetts ASHP Adoption	
	Model	66
4-15	SHAP Summary Plot of ASHP Model Features	67
4-16	Two Customer Segments Drive ASHP Adoption in Rhode Island and	
	Massachusetts	69
4-17	Top 10 Pair-Wise Feature Importance Values for Rhode Island ASHP	
	Adoption Model	70

4-18	Top 10 Pair-Wise Feature Importance Values for Massachusetts ASHP	
	Adoption Model	70
4-19	Example Showing ASHP Adoption Propensity Scores Plotted at the	
	Household Level (darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propen-	
	sity)	71
4-20	Average ASHP Adoption Propensity by Zip Code for Rhode Island	
	(darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propensity) $\ . \ . \ .$	71
4-21	Average ASHP Adoption Propensity by Zip Code for Massachusetts	
	(darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propensity) $\ . \ . \ .$	72
4-22	Zip Codes with Low Penetration and High Adoption Propensity are	
	Most Ripe for ASHP Investment	73
5-1	Yearly and Total ASHP Adoption Scenario for Rhode Island	79
5-2	Temperature Dependent Performance of the Selected Mitsubishi ASHP	
° -	Model	80
5-3	Hourly Heating Degree Hours for Rhode Island in 2015	82
5-4	Forecasted Winter-to-Summer Peak Ratio for ISO-NE Grid [27]	83
5-5	Predicted Distribution Feeder Upgrades for the Rhode Island 80x50	00
0 0	ASHP Scenario	85
5-6	Visualization of Propensity Method Results for the Rhode Island 80x50	00
0.0	ASHP Scenario	86
5-7	Predicted Distribution Feeder Upgrades for the Massachusetts 80x50	00
•••	ASHP Scenario	87
5-8	Visualization of Propensity Method Results for the Massachusetts 80x50	0.
0.0	ASHP Scenario	88
5-9	Sensitivity of Feeder Ungrades to ASHP Penetration for Rhode Island	80
5 10	Sonsitivity of Fooder Ungrades to ASHP Ponetration for Massachusette	00
9-10	sensitivity of reeder Opgrades to ASHF renetiation for Massachusetts	90

List of Tables

2.1	ASHP COP at Various Outdoor Temperatures [22]	32
3.1	Summary of Assumptions for ASHP Carbon Emissions Comparison .	42
4.1	Summary of Customer Account Data Collected	51
4.2	Summary of Past Program Participation Data Collected	52
4.3	Summary of Customer Demographics Data Collected	53
4.4	Summary of Customer Housing Data Collected	54
4.5	Summary of Infrastructure Data Collected	55
4.6	Final Set of Variables Used for Predicting ASHP Adoption	60
4.7	Final CatBoost Hyper-Parameters for ASHP Predictive Model	63
5.1	Summary of Household-Level Data from Chapter 4 Used for Simulation	76
5.2	Summary of Electricity Distribution System Data Collected \ldots .	76
5.3	Summary of Simulation Assumptions	84

Chapter 1

Introduction and Background

1.1 Project Motivation

In a global response to the increasing threat of climate change, 197 countries signed the Paris Agreement on December 12, 2015 [43] [5]. The primary goal of this landmark climate agreement is to limit the increase in average global temperatures to less than 2 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial levels, as well as to pursue efforts that limit the temperature rise to 1.5 degrees Celsius. Achieving these goals significantly reduces the risks and impacts expected from a warming climate, including an increase in extreme weather, rising sea levels, loss of biodiversity, and water scarcity [36]. The means of limiting average global temperature rise is through a reduction in greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions.

Despite the United States' withdrawal from the Paris Agreement, many states have continued to pursue the goals of the Paris Agreement by passing comprehensive GHG reduction policies. As shown in Figure 1-1, 19 US states have enacted some form of GHG reduction policy, including the entire Northeastern United States. Because National Grid serves utility customers in three of these states, the company plays a critical role in helping guide the region toward GHG reductions in the electricity generation, transportation, and heating sectors. The focus of this research is on the



Figure 1-1: US States with Comprehensive GHG Reduction Policies [41]

heating sector, and in particular, on the role that an emerging technology known as air source heat pumps (ASHP) will play in the region's energy transition. We'll focus specifically on understanding the impact of ASHPs on household economics, the environment, and the electrical grid in New England.

With the Northeast 80x50 Pathway [2], National Grid lays the integrated blueprint for achieving 80% GHG reductions across the electricity generation, transportation, and heating sectors in New England by 2050 – as shown in Figure 1-2. For the heating sector in particular, the "80x50" plan calls for an increase in residential building electric heat use from 2% in 2018 to 28% by 2030 – driven largely by the transition from delivered fuel heating technologies to electric air source heat pumps (ASHP). To meet these ambitious goals, National Grid must rapidly accelerate ASHP adoption for its residential customer base and must do so in a way that prioritizes cost-effectiveness. In the context of this project, cost-effectiveness includes focusing effort and resources on customers that (1) have a high likelihood of adoption, (2) a high potential for energy savings, and (3) a low likelihood of exacerbating capacity issues in the National Grid electricity and natural gas networks. Current methods of customer identification

Category	Today	2030
Electricity Generation		
Solar (% of total electricity demand)	<1%	13%
Wind (% of total electricity demand)	2.5%	19%
Total renewable generation (% of total demand, including hydro)	21%	51%
Total zero-carbon generation including nuclear (% of total demand)	50%	67%
Transport		
Light- and medium duty EV adoption (% of annual sales)	<2%	100%
EV penetration (% of total light duty fleet)	<2%	50%
Total transportation electric demand (% of total electricity demand)	0%	8%
Heat		
Delivered fuel use (% of heating demand in residential buildings)	40%	10%
Natural gas use (% of heating demand in residential buildings)	55%	60%
Electric heat use (% of heating demand in residential buildings)	2%	28%
Other heating use, e.g. wood (% of residential heating demand)	3%	2%
Electric heat demand (% of total electricity demand)	2%	7%

Figure 1-2: Electricity, Transport, and Heat Transitions in the National Grid Northeast 80x50 Pathway [2]

and marketing – largely generic and broadly distributed – do not allow for this level of granularity when developing ASHP program strategies. This research seeks to prove that the application of machine learning techniques, to data already available, can enable a utility to effectively model the propensity of their customers to adopt ASHPs. With this knowledge of household-level ASHP adoption, utilities will be able to more efficiently target customers ripe for heating electrification and understand how different trajectories of adoption may impact feeders in its distribution network at more granular levels than ever before.

1.2 Company Background

National Grid is an investor-owned electricity and natural gas utility with core business activities in the United Kingdom and the northeastern United States. In both of these regulated markets, the company owns and operates transmission networks for electricity and natural gas. In the northeastern United States, where this research is focused, National Grid provides electricity and natural gas services for more than

nationalgrid



National Grid

Figure 1-3: National Grid's electricity and natural gas service territories in the northeastern United States (at the time of this report) [24].

20 million customers in New York, Massachusetts, and Rhode Island. The service territories covered in these New England states is shown in Figure 1-3. Additionally, National Grid has two business units that operate in unregulated markets, National Grid Ventures and National Grid Partners. National Grid Ventures focuses on developing, operating, and investing in energy projects and other technologies related to the clean energy transition. National Grid Partners is the corporate venture capital arm of the company that focuses on investing and incubating start-ups in the energy and emerging technology space [3].

1.3 Literature Review

Machine Learning in the Context of Utility Load Forecasting

Load forecasting is a technique employed by utility companies to predict the energy required to meet future demand. The practice of load forecasting is typically broken up into the categories of short (a few hours), medium (weeks to months), and longterm (over a year) forecasting. Long-term load forecasting, the category we consider in this research, is critical for utility infrastructure planning. Historically, long-term load forecasting has been conducted using end-use or econometric approaches. The end-use approach estimates energy consumption by using information on end uses and end users – such as the appliances present, customer age, or household size. The econometric approach, on the other hand, combines economic theory and statistical approaches to estimate future electricity demand [12]. In today's utility, neither of these approaches utilize machine learning techniques to perform long-term electricity forecasting. In recent years, however, there's been an increase in the use of machine learning for short and medium-term load forecasting – resulting in improved accuracy of forecasting models [30] [47]. Based on our literature review, we expect the appetite for long-term forecasting approaches with machine learning to increase as short and medium-term methods are operationalized and the benefits are realized.

A previous MIT Leaders for Global Operations (LGO) thesis conducted with National Grid in 2015 utilized machine learning methods to predict the growth and distribution of solar photovoltaics (PV) in Massachusetts. The goal of this work was to analyze the subsequent impact of adding solar generation to the electricity transmission system. As part of this work, a model was developed that incorporates demographic variables and applies a logistic growth model to forecast solar PV generation at the zip-code level [42]. Although this model was developed at the zip-code level, there are significant learnings that can be extended to our predictive modeling of ASHP adoption – such as the use of customer demographics and usage data for adoption forecasting.

Based on this literature review, we believe that our approach to predictive modeling of ASHP adoption at the household-level is the first attempt to incorporate customer adoption propensity data into load forecasting practices at a utility.

Impact of ASHP Adoption on the Electric Transmission System

Electrification is viewed as a critical tool for combating climate change because of the potential for low-carbon electricity to replace the fossil fuels currently used in buildings for heating purposes. Heat pumps, especially ASHPs, are a key technology for enabling the electrification of the heating sector. However, because the adoption of ASHPs increases the total and peak electricity demand, it's important to understand and plan for the impacts of large-scale adoption. Substantial research has been conducted at the global and individual country-level [23], and recent state-level studies in New England [49] have begun quantifying the potential impact of ASHP adoption on the regional electric grid through 2050. While useful for understanding the effects of heating electrification at a macro level, the output of these studies is not actionable for utilities attempting to plan long-term infrastructure upgrades.

Although the current penetration of ASHPs in New England households is still relatively low, the expected rapid growth of this technology requires careful consideration for future grid planning. ISO New England (ISO-NE), the regional transmission organization that oversees the operation of New England's power system and transmission lines, recently began including the forecasted impacts of heating electrification (primarily via ASHPs) in their state and regional energy and demand forecasts. In the most recent 2021 Heating Electrification Forecast, ISO-NE uses an ASHP adoption methodology that relies on (1) state-level guidance for ASHP adoption targets and (2) state-level data-driven assumptions (weather, full vs partial heat replacement, etc) to estimate the energy impacts of ASHP adoption [11] [18]. While this framework is useful for system operators, it's not immediately helpful for utilities – since it only provides load forecasts at the state-level. To effectively plan for infrastructure upgrades, these organizations require the ability to understand how increased electricity demand from ASHPs affect distribution feeders. The literature review above highlights the importance of enabling utilities to generate more granular load forecasts than those currently available at the regional or state level. For ASHPs in particular, utilities have the advantage of possessing large amounts of customer data that can be harnessed to predict adoption at the householdlevel with machine learning techniques. However, to the best of our knowledge, there is no existing study that analyzes the impact of heating electrification (i.e. ASHP adoption) on the electric grid by utilizing household-level customer data.

1.4 Contributions

The contributions of this research include:

- 1. An evaluation of the carbon emissions impact of residential ASHPs in the Northeastern United States, given the generation make-up of today's electrical grid as well as that of the 2050 electrical grid in New England. ASHP emissions are compared to three popular fossil-fuel based heating technologies – natural gas, oil, and propane furnaces.
- 2. An evaluation of the current ASHP household economics for a single family home in the Northeastern United States. Total life cycle cost is used to compare ASHPs to competing technologies for both new construction and retrofit applications.
- 3. Identification of the key features that predict the adoption of ASHPs for residential utility customers. The types of features explored include historical customer account data (e.g. past electricity usage), customer demographics (e.g. income, age), customer housing (e.g. square footage), and utility infrastructure data (e.g. proximity to natural gas).
- 4. The development of a machine learning (ML) model to calculate ASHP adoption propensity for residential utility customers. Various training algorithms were evaluated, and the best performing method, gradient boosted decision trees

with the CatBoost package, was implemented. Hyper-parameter tuning was performed for each training algorithm via the grid search method.

5. Demonstration of how ASHP adoption propensity scores can be utilized to simulate the distribution system impact of large-scale ASHP adoption. Specifically, a new "propensity" approach to load forecasting is proposed that allocates predicted ASHP load growth to the distribution feeders that serve high propensity customers. This new "propensity" method is compared to the baseline approach of load forecasting at various levels of ASHP penetration – highlighting differences in the timing of infrastructure upgrade needs for the distribution system.

1.5 Scope and Limitations

Although the methods described in this research can be applied to any state or population, the scope of this work only includes the states of Rhode Island and Massachusetts due to the availability of data for customers in these two National Grid jurisdictions. Additionally, this study utilizes data from as recent as January 2020 – before the start of the Covid-19 global pandemic. As a result, care should be taken before assuming that findings apply to other geographies or periods of time. Furthermore, only residential customers in single-family buildings (i.e. less than 4 units per premise) were considered – for similar data availability reasons. Also, although home cooling is discussed sporadically, the primary focus of this research is on space heating with ASHPs.

1.6 Thesis Outline

Chapter 2 provides a summary of research into the current state of ASHP technology, focusing specifically on current equipment limitations, the efficiency of commercially available units, and anticipated future technology improvements. Chapter 3 explores the economic and environmental arguments for adopting an ASHP. A household-hold level economic review is conducted to understand the cost-benefit story of ASHPs against conventional heating technologies for the typical utility customer in New England. Further, an environmental analysis is performed to understand the the greenhouse gas impact of ASHPs given the generation make-up of the current and future ISO-NE electrical grid.

Chapter 4 describes the approach utilized to build a predictive model for householdlevel ASHP adoption utilizing historical data from utility customers in Massachusetts and Rhode Island. This includes data collection, propensity model construction, and analysis of the propensity model results for both states.

Chapter 5 examines an important use-case of ASHP adoption propensity scores - simulating the the effects of large-scale ASHP adoption on National Grid's distribution system. A specific heating electrification scenario is explored that is consistent with National Grid's *Northeast 80x50 Pathway* plan.

Chapter 6 provides a summary of the key conclusions and highlights areas for future work.

Chapter 2

Current State of ASHP Technology

In this chapter, we explore the current air source heat pump (ASHP) technology commercially available as well as its benefits and limitations. Additionally, we investigate policy and market trends related to ASHP efficiency ratings, with an eye to the future efficiency improvements.

2.1 Review of ASHP Technology

How Heat Pumps Work

A heat pump is a device that transfers thermal energy from a cold area to a hot area, the opposite of what occurs during spontaneous heat transfer. As such, external work is required to accomplish the transfer of energy. Residential ASHPs are an application of this technology in the context of home heating and cooling, where heat is moved from the outdoor environment to the indoor environment (during the winter) using the vapor compression cycle as shown in Figure 2-1. During the summer months, the vapor compression cycle can be run in reverse to provide cooling to a home in much the same way a refrigerator moves heat from the freezer into the surrounding kitchen area. The primary components of an ASHP include: (1) an outdoor unit, (2) one or more indoor fan coils, (3) refrigerant piping, and (4) wiring and controls [33].



Figure 2-1: Air Source Heat Pump Vapor Compression Cycle Schematic, Heating Mode [33]

In heating mode, the process is as follows:

- 1. The refrigerant is compressed by the compressor (located in the outdoor unit) and the resulting hot, high-pressure gas is sent to the indoor unit.
- 2. As the refrigerant passes through the condenser, heat is released inside the home, the refrigerant condenses, and is then sent back outdoors.
- Refrigerant is sent through an expansion device, turning the refrigerant into a low pressure, low temperature liquid.
- 4. The refrigerant passes through an evaporator, where it extracts heat from the outdoor air as it evaporates. The cycle then repeats as the refrigerant returns to the compressor once again.

In cooling mode, the exact process described above is reversed, allowing for warm air to be delivered to the home through the indoor unit coils. This ability to provide both heating and cooling for a home is one of the major benefits of ASHP technology.



Figure 2-2: Residential Heat Pump Categories (Types highlighted in blue are within the scope of this research) [33]

Types of Heat Pumps

In the context of residential heating and cooling applications, heat pumps can take a variety of forms depending on the needs of an individual installation. Figure 2-2 provides a breakdown of the different categories of residential heat pumps, with those highlighted in blue considered within the scope of this research.

Ground Source vs Air Source

As covered previously in Section 2.1, air source heat pumps extract heat from the outdoor air and then deliver it to the interior of the home using the vapor compression cycle. A ground source heat pump (GSHP), also known as a geothermal heat pump, operates on much the same cycle. However, instead of extracting heat from the air, GSHPs extract heat from underground loops or wells. This fundamental difference is



Figure 2-3: Difference Between ASHPs (shown left) and GSHPs (shown right) [8]

shown in Figure 2-3. While GSHPs are generally more efficient with longer lifespans, they are significantly more expensive than ASHPs due to the construction costs of drilling and installing the underground piping. Because ASHPs comprise the vast majority of residential customer heat pump adoption, we'll focus our research on ASHPs alone.

Air-to-Air vs Air-to-Water

Air-to-Air heat pumps are the most common type of heat pump installed in residential homes, and as such, will be the primary focus on this research. Instead of heating or cooling the indoor air of a residence, Air-to-Water heat pumps transfer energy to and from water. This water is then circulated through a hydroponic system to provide either heating or cooling capabilities depending on the season. Air-to-Water systems will not be covered in this research.

Split vs Packaged

Heat pumps described as packaged systems contain all of the components in a single package, which are typically installed directly through a wall to provide heating or cooling to a space. On the other hand, split systems resemble the setup depicted in Figure 2-1 where the outdoor and indoor coils are separated and connected by piping. Split system heat pumps are the most common type utilized for residential heating and cooling, and will be the focus of this research.

Ductless vs Ducted

Ducted heat pump systems utilize traditional air duct systems where an air handler delivers air throughout a house via ducts. A ductless heat pump system delivers air to a house without the use of ducts. Instead, as shown in Figure 2-1, refrigerant is carried through piping to an indoor unit. The fan coils in the indoor unit, typically wall mounted, then deliver the hot or cold air to the interior of the house. With ductless systems, a single outdoor unit can serve multiple indoor zones. Both ducted and ductless systems are within the scope of this research.

Recent Advancements in ASHP Technology

The recent improvements in ASHP performance (i.e. COP) are primarily a result of technical advances in the following component areas [44]:

- 1. Thermostatic expansion values that allow for more precise control of the flow of refrigerant to the indoor unit.
- 2. Variable speed blowers which increase overall ASHP efficiency and compensate for issues caused by restricted ducts, dirty filers, and dirty coils.
- 3. Improved coil design.
- 4. Improved electric motor and multi-speed compressor designs.
- 5. Internally-grooved copper tubing that increases heat transfer surface area.

Today, much of the focus in advancing ASHP technology falls into the categories of (1) improving controls, (2) expanding industry partnerships, and (3) variable speed compressors. In the controls domain, the primary goal is to seamlessly integrate back-

up heating technologies so that systems operate properly in the coldest of conditions. Industry partnerships are critical so that ASHP technology has built-in configurations in smart home devices such as Nest thermostats. Having ASHP support in smart home accessories allows for better system response to a homeowner's preferences and the optimal performance of ASHP equipment. Variable speed compressor technology, becoming more commonplace in new ASHP units, allows ASHPs to run at optimal speeds for meeting output needs while minimizing power consumption [9].

Quantifying Heat Pump Performance

To quantify the performance, or efficiency, of ASHP models, manufacturers test and rate equipment to the AHRI Standard 210/240: Performance Rating of Unitary Air-Conditioning & Air-Source Heat Pump Equipment. The relevant efficiency metrics used to define ASHP heating mode performance are the heating seasonal performance factor (HSPF) and coefficient of performance (COP).

Heating Seasonal Performance Factor (HSPF) is defined as the total amount of space heating required during heating season, expressed in BTUs, divided by the total electrical energy, expressed in Watt-hours, consumed by the ASHP during the same season. Testing for HSPF is performed at outdoor dry bulb temperatures of 17°F, 35°F, 47°F, and 62°F [7]. The equation for HSPF is as follows:

$$HSPF = \frac{total space heating required (BTU)}{total electrical energy consumed (Watt - hours)}$$

Coefficient of Performance (COP) is defined as the ratio of heating capacity delivered to a space, expressed in watts, to the electrical power consumed by the ASHP, expressed in watts. COP is a dimensionless quantity, and can be calculated under a variety of conditions [7]. However, most COP values are expressed as a seasonal average COP to describe the overall efficiency of a given system. The equation for COP is as follows:

$$COP = \frac{total \ heating \ capacity \ delivered \ (Watts)}{total \ electric \ power \ consumption \ (Watts)}$$

The primary efficiency metric used to define ASHP cooling mode performance is the seasonal energy efficiency ratio (SEER). SEER is defined as the total amount of heat removed from a conditioned space during the annual cooling season, expressed in BTUs, divided by the total electrical energy consumed by the ASHP during the same season, expressed in watt-hours. Testing for SEER is performed at outdoor temperatures of 67°F, 82°F, 87°F, and 95°F [7]. The equation for SEER is as follows:

 $SEER = \frac{total \ heat \ removed \ from \ the \ space \ (BTU)}{total \ electrical \ energy \ consumed \ (Watt - hours)}$

2.2 Trends in Commercially Available ASHP Efficiency Ratings

To understand the trajectory of ASHP equipment efficiency ratings, we can analyze historical trends in the U.S. Department of Energy's (DOE) published efficiency standards for heat pumps. The National Appliance Energy Conservation Act of 1987 established the first minimum efficiency standards for heat pumps, which officially went into effect in 1992. As shown in Figure 2-4, the U.S. DOE has since updated the minimum efficiency standards three additional times, with the most recent changes set to go into effect in 2023 [46]. The newest U.S. DOE standards require that ASHPs have a minimum heating efficiency of 8.8 HSPF (COP of 2.58). If minimum efficiency ratings for ASHPs to reach a COP of 3 by the year 2050. It's worth emphasizing that these efficiency ratings represent the floor for expected equipment ratings. In reality, with ongoing technical advances, the efficiency of ASHPs available to residential customers today can far surpass the DOE minimum standards. For example, in 2021, ASHPs can be found on the Energy Star list with COPs as high as 4.1 (i.e. HSPF 14) [1].

As previously mentioned, to determine the certified efficiency rating of an ASHP, testing is performed in accordance with the Air Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration Institute (AHRI) Standard 210/240. However, it has been well documented



Figure 2-4: Trends in U.S. Department of Energy Minimum Efficiency Standards for Heat Pumps [46]

that certified efficiency ratings do not always represent actual performance in the field. A recent 2016 field study performed in Vermont, where 90 ASHP installations were metered and observed for an entire winter, found that the average measured efficiency of the ASHPs was approximately 20% less than the certified efficiency rating. Furthermore, as shown in Figure 2-5, two-thirds of the units performed at an efficiency level below their nameplate rating. Figure 2-6 shows the measured performance of an individual ASHP from this study – revealing that at very low outdoor temperatures, the measured COP may be less than the minimum COP published by ASHP manufacturers. Some of the cited reasons for this under-performance include sporadic ASHP use by homeowners and the lack of testing at temperatures lower than 17° F [48]. Issues such as these will be discussed further in the next section.



Figure 2-5: Field Study Results of the Ratio of Metered Average Efficiency to Certified ASHP SEER Rating [48]



Figure 2-6: Measured Performance of an ASHP During Heating Season [48]

2.3 ASHP Benefits and Limitations

Benefits

The primary benefits associated with utilizing ASHPs for residential heating and cooling include:

- 1. Potential for Cost Savings
- 2. Reduction in Carbon Emissions
- 3. Localized Heating/Cooling Capabilities

Potential for Cost Savings

Relative to conventional heating and cooling technologies, ASHPs are highly efficient - with average COPs in excess of 1 and up to 4. This generally results in less fuel, or energy, required to provide heating or cooling to a residential space. The cost savings associated with lower energy use are dependent on the current market price of the alternative fuel that an ASHP is displacing as well as the local electricity prices. Additionally, ASHPs are less costly to maintain than conventional heating and cooling systems. Finally, because ASHPs offer both heating and cooling capabilities within a single package, significant equipment cost savings can be realized for customers with a need for both heating and cooling system upgrades. This is the case for all new home construction, where customers can install a single ASHP system to cover both heating and cooling needs instead of separately purchasing a furnace and an air conditioning system. For ASHP retrofits in existing homes, it is rare for both heating and cooling systems to reach their natural replacement age at the same time - so the equipment cost benefit of installing an ASHP is not as pronounced as the new construction scenario. However, for residences that do not currently have air conditioning, such as seasonal vacation homes, customers who upgrade their heating system to an ASHP also gain the benefit of air conditioning without having to purchase an additional piece of equipment. The total cost of ownership of ASHPs, compared to conventional technologies, will be discussed in more detail in Chapter 3.

Reduction in Carbon Emissions

Because of the high efficiency of ASHPs, the resulting carbon emissions from the use of ASHPs is typically less than conventional combustion-based heating technologies. However, because the "cleanliness" of using ASHPs is based on the type of generation sources being used to supply the electricity grid in the region of use, the carbon reductions of an ASHP are highly location-dependent. Nonetheless, with the Biden Administration's stated plans to decarbonize the electric power sector by 2035 [10], in combination with the momentum of existing state-level policies to decarbonize electricity, the carbon reduction benefits of using ASHPs will only continue to grow. In Chapter 3, we'll evaluate the carbon emissions for ASHPs in the Northeast United States – today and into the future.

Localized Heating & Cooling Capabilities

Relative to conventional "central" heating and cooling systems, the modularity of ASHP systems provides more flexibility as well as opportunities for cost savings. The outdoor unit of ASHP systems often comes equipped with connections for multiple indoor units – allowing homeowners to install multiple indoor heads to control heating and cooling of their residence in zones. This allows for more finite control of temperatures in different areas of the house, allowing for homeowners to provide heating and cooling to areas of the home actually being used. This is in contrast to "central" systems that provide space conditioning at a single level, or temperature. As a result, the modular nature of ASHP systems allows for customers to reduce the overall energy needs of their household.

Limitations

The primary limitations associated with ASHPs for residential heating and cooling include:

- 1. High Upfront Costs
- 2. Low Temperature Performance

3. Industry Maturity

4. Dependence on Electricity

High Upfront Costs

Central ASHP installations typically cost between \$12,000 and \$20,000 – including both equipment and labor. Ductless systems, accounting for the majority of retrofit demand, typically cost between \$3,500 to \$5,000 for each indoor unit (i.e. head) installed. On the other hand, conventional heating technologies such as gas and oil furnaces typically cost less than \$5,000 to install [21]. The high upfront costs of ASHPs are a major barrier for customer adoption, and as a result, many states and utility companies offer incentive programs to help offset the high initial investment required. In Massachusetts, for example, customers can take advantage of rebates ranging from \$250 to \$1,250 per ton for mini-split ASHPs through the Mass Save program [32]. Even with incentives, the upfront cost of ASHP systems is still higher than competing conventional technologies. A more complete discussion of the total cost of ownership of ASHP systems will be covered in Chapter 3.

Low Temperature Performance

As shown previously in Figure 2-6, and below in Table 2.1, the efficiency of ASHPs decrease as outdoor temperature decreases. At extremely cold temperatures, the COP of ASHPs approach the efficiency of electric resistance heat, which has a theoretical COP of 1.0 [22]. As such, for regions with harsh winters like New England, the ability of ASHPs to serve an entire home's demand is valid concern – requiring many customers to utilize a fossil fuel based backup system, or electric baseboard heat, to meet heating demand during peak periods. For customers retrofitting an ASHP system into their household, the legacy heating system is often left in place for the purpose of supplementing the ASHP during peak cold conditions. For households with this equipment configuration, customers often struggle to understand the most cost-effective way to "stage" their heating systems since there is a crossover point (due to declining COP of ASHPs with temperature) where the fossil fuel based backup

system becomes more economical. Exacerbating the low temperature performance issues for ASHPs is the lack of testing data at temperatures below 17°F to properly characterize performance. Because AHRI 210/240 does not require testing at outdoor temperatures below 17°F, many manufacturers to not provide usable data at lower temperatures. Even so, for those manufacturers who do provide data below 17°F, it is often difficult to compare models because of differing outdoor testing conditions and different ASHP operating capacities being used by each manufacturer for testing [38]. Despite all of these issues relate to low temperature performance, there has been significant improvement in recent years in the design of cold climate ASHPs (ccASHP) – with current ccASHPs capable of operating at temperatures below -20°F.

Outdoor Temperature	COP
$\geq 40F$	≥ 3.5
10°F to 20°F	$\approx 2.5 \ to \ 3.5$
-10°F to -20°F	≈ 1.4
Average Seasonal	2.4 to 3.0

Table 2.1: ASHP COP at Various Outdoor Temperatures [22]

Industry Maturity

Although heat pump technology has been around for decades, the ASHP industry is still relatively immature – especially for contractors and consumers. Contractors play a critical role in the adoption of ASHPs, as consumers rely heavily on the expertise and advice of contractors in what type of heating or cooling systems are appropriate for their specific household. As such, contractors must be brought up to speed on the most recent technology and the best practices for ASHP installation. This education process is ongoing, but takes significant time and resources to bring level with legacy technologies. Without proper training, contractors can make mistakes in system sizing, component placement, and consumer training that seriously impact the effectiveness of ASHPs and a customer's satisfaction with their new system. From the consumer side, the lack of a mature ASHP market results in higher prices, a lack of understanding of the potential benefits, and improper system operation. As the ASHP industry reaches scale, the upfront cost of ASHP systems will continue to decline, reducing a significant market barrier for consumers. However, even with lower upfront costs, consumers need assistance in understanding the "total wallet" impact of switching to electric heating. Higher electricity bills can be alarming to new customers, especially after spending more upfront on an ASHP system, so proper explanation of the total cost-benefit story is critical for good consumer outcomes. Finally, to keep an ASHP system operating optimally, consumers must be trained how to best use their new system. This includes keeping outdoor units free of airflow blockages (e.g. snow, plants, debris), properly "staging" primary and secondary heating systems, and allowing the units to run continuously (i.e. as opposed to intermittently) [31].

Reliance on Electricity

Although switching to ASHPs can offer cost savings and emission reductions, it also makes customers more reliant on electricity. Because ASHPs require electricity to operate, customers will lose the ability to heat or cool a house during power outages. However, it's worth noting that many conventional technologies such as gas furnaces also require electricity, albeit a small amount, to operate. Nevertheless, consumers should be aware of the potential consequences of grid outages when making a decision on their home heating and cooling technology. The heating electrification movement will serve to increase load on the electrical power grid – underscoring the importance for utilities to make the necessary upgrades to ensure continued grid reliability and resiliency in the future.

Chapter 3

The Economics and Environmental Impacts of the Electrification of Residential Heating

In this chapter, we explore the cost-competitiveness of ASHPs relative to fossil-fuel based space heating technologies – both today and in the year 2050 for a representative single family home in New England. Additionally, we evaluate the carbon footprint of ASHPs given the makeup of today's electrical grid, as well as the anticipated electrical grid of the future.

3.1 Household-Level Economic Evaluation of ASHPs for Customers in New England

For consumers to understand the true cost of adopting an ASHP, therefore allowing for a fair comparison to competing technologies, the total life cycle cost must be considered. The total life cycle cost (LCC) is defined as:

LCC = UpfrontCost + EnergyCosts + MaintenanceCosts + RepairCosts (3.1)

This total LCC can be divided by the useful life of an ASHP system to yield the annualized cost of ownership.

Although the cost of an ASHP system can vary significantly from one household to the next, for the purposes of this research, we'll consider the "average" household in Rhode Island. There has been a significant amount of work done that compares the the economics of owning an ASHP to conventional technologies such as gas, oil, and propane furnaces. For the purposes of this discussion, we'll focus on two recent, prominent reports from the Rocky Mountain Institute (RMI) and the Brattle Group. In 2018, the RMI released The Economics of Electrifying Buildings which evaluated the current cost-effectiveness of ASHPs relative to other space conditioning technologies – for both new construction and retrofits. One of the geographies considered in the evaluation was Providence, RI, a location particularly relevant to the scope of this thesis. In 2020, the Brattle Group released the Heating Sector Transformation in *Rhode Island* report for the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources (OER) and the Rhode Island Department of Public Utilities and Carriers (DPUC). As part of this work, the annualized cost of various space heating technologies is projected in 2050 for a representative single-family home in Rhode Island. With these two reports, we can review the current economic picture for ASHPs today, and how it may change by 2050 – for the typical single family home.

The Current Economics of ASHPs in the Northeastern United States

To analyze the current economics of an ASHP system installed in an average single family home, we'll use the life cycle cost discussed earlier. However, for simplicity, we'll exclude maintenance and repair costs from the discussion because of their small contribution to total cost. Figure 3-1 shows the resulting life cycle cost findings, for various technologies, from the RMI report for an average single family home in Providence, RI [13].

For new construction, ASHPs are shown to be the most cost-effective space conditioning (i.e. heating and cooling) solution, saving more than \$2,000 against the next



Figure 3-1: Net Present Cost of Space Conditioning for Providence, RI (thousand \$)
[13]

cheapest option of natural gas. While the anticipated energy costs are similar, significant fixed cost savings can be realized by choosing an ASHP for new construction. First, from an equipment perspective, consumers can save themselves the purchase of an additional piece of equipment since ASHPs provide both heating and cooling capabilities. If a consumer selected a natural gas furnace and desired air conditioning, they would also have to purchase a separate system – which would typically be a central air conditioning system for new construction. From a labor perspective, the installation of a single ASHP system is also simpler than the installation of two separate systems. The combination of equipment and labor savings makes ASHPs the cheapest option from a fixed cost perspective, as well as a total life cycle cost perspective.

For retrofits, or the replacement of an existing heating system, natural gas furnaces are still the most cost-effective option – regardless of whether the existing air conditioning system is being replaced simultaneously. From an energy cost perspective, this difference is driven by Rhode Island's relatively high electricity prices and cold climate. The combination of cold weather, which decreases the efficiency of ASHPs,
and the leaky household envelopes of a retrofit home cause heating electrification to be more costly than natural gas. From a fixed cost perspective, there are potential savings for customers that are replacing an existing natural gas furnace and air conditioner simultaneously – but the magnitude of savings is much smaller than the new construction scenario. This is due to the fact that ASHP retrofit installations are more difficult to perform, and the need for weatherization work to improve the overall insulation of the household. However, ASHPs are an attractive option for homeowners looking to replace a heating oil or propane heating system, especially if customers don't have access to a natural gas network and don't have air conditioning. State and utility-level incentive programs in recent years have offered additional incentives for these "fuel switching" customers – making the potential savings even greater for switching to an ASHP.

The 2050 Economics of ASHPs in the Northeastern United States

To understand the changing economics for various space conditioning technologies through 2050, we leverage recent findings from the *Heating Sector Transformation in Rhode Island: Pathways to Decarbonization by 2050* report [49]. In this study, various decarbonization pathways are explored for the state of Rhode Island – with the intent to inform policymakers on potential state policies to ensure a cost-effective energy transition by 2050. Similar to the RMI study referenced in the previous section, a representative detached single-family home is considered. However, a few notable assumption differences exist:

- 1. The study only considers the situation where an existing household is retrofitting, or replacing, their existing space conditioning system.
- 2. ASHP system sizing increased to 5 tons, ensuring that 100% of a household's energy demands are being met with an ASHP alone.
- Instead of life cycle cost, space conditioning technologies are compared on the basis of annualized cost.



Figure 3-2: Annualized Cost of Space Heating in 2050, Representative Single-Family Home (2018 \$) [49]

4. Annualized costs are all-inclusive of capital costs, operations and maintenance, avoided costs of AC replacement, and the social cost of carbon (\$75/ton).

From a capital cost perspective, it is worth noting that the economic model includes the equipment costs as well as the costs of energy efficiency improvements, ducting, and electrical upgrades. As a result, the annualized costs are higher than was previously shown in the RMI study. Nevertheless, the cost-competitiveness of ASHPs in 2050 (expressed in 2018 \$) against other technologies can be evaluated as before. The results of this study are shown in Figure 3-2.

As shown in Figure 3-2, both fossil and decarbonized space heating options are evaluated in the year 2050. For decarbonized options, uncertainty bands are included to reflect the plausible low and high cost estimates – which are a function of uncertainty in the future installed costs of equipment as well as uncertainty in the price of electricity and renewable fuels. Based on mid-range estimates, however, ground source heat pumps (GSHP) are expected to be the lowest cost decarbonized space heating solution in 2050 – followed by ASHPs. It's also important to highlight is that GSHPs are not an option for many customers due to the need for extensive drilling work into the ground. Furthermore, given the overlapping uncertainty bands for both GSHPs and ASHPs – it's difficult to predict which technology ends up as the cheaper option. Comparing to the 2050 fossil-fuel based space heating options, we see that ASHPs are the clear choice against oil and propane – but still likely to lag behind the most cost-effective option of natural gas. Much of the difference between ASHPs and natural gas is still expected to be driven by equipment costs, which are assumed to decrease year over year by 1% through 2050. If the ASHP industry can scale and mature faster than expected, equipment cost declines can reduce this gap to increase cost-competitiveness. Finally, for states that are serious about decarbonization, the results of this study show that subsidies will still likely be needed to convince customers to transition from natural gas to an electrified heating solution.

3.2 Environmental Analysis

For the purposes of this research, we analyze the environmental impact of ASHPs solely on the carbon dioxide (CO2) emissions resulting from their use. We'll then compare the emissions of ASHPs to that of competing home heating technologies such as natural gas, oil, and propane furnaces.

Because ASHPs operate on electricity, it's important to understand the carbon intensity of the electricity grid providing service to a household. National Grid, whose US service territories are confined to the northeast portion of the country, is part of the ISO New England (ISO-NE) grid. Therefore, to understand the carbon impact of ASHPs in New England, we can observe past ISO-NE system CO2 emission rates [26] (lbs of CO2 produced per MWh of generation) and forecast into the future. Figure 3-3 shows past ISO-NE average system emission rates since 1999 and forecasts three plausible scenarios through 2050. Further details for each of these scenarios is provided below:

- Historical: Since 1999, the average system CO2 emissions for the ISO-NE electricity grid has decreased at a rate of approximately 2.2% per year. The "historical" scenario in Figure 3-3 assumes that emissions rates continue decreasing at this rate until 2050.
- 2. MA RPS: The "MA RPS" scenario reflects the Massachusetts Renewable Portfolio Standard (RPS) which was adopted in 2003. The Massachusetts RPS requires electricity suppliers to obtain a percentage of the electricity they provide to customers from qualifying renewable energy sources. Under the current RPS, the annual renewable energy obligation increases by 1% annually [17]. The "MA RPS" scenario in Figure 3-3 follows this pace of renewable energy adoption, assuming that average system emissions decline by 1% annually from their most recent published level in 2018.
- 3. MA CES: The "MA CES" scenario reflects the Massachusetts Clean Energy Standard (CES) which was adopted in 2018. The Massachusetts CES sets a minimum percentage of electricity that utilities and retailers must procure from clean energy sources. Under the CES, the minimum percentage of clean energy increases 2% annually [17]. The "MA CES" scenario in Figure 3-3 follows this trend, assuming that average system emissions decline by 2% annually from their most recent published level in 2018.

To be conservative, we'll assume that the decarbonization of the ISO-NE electrical grid follows the pace of the "MA RPS" scenario through 2050. Table 3.1 details other assumptions made with regards to the carbon intensity of energy sources and equipment efficiencies. For the sake of simplicity, we've opted to model equipment efficiency as a constant through 2050. This assumption is also viewed as being conservative, since ASHPs have more to gain from further technology improvements. Moreover, the assumed ASHP COP of 2.5 is on the lower end of published values for average annual ASHP COP. In field studies such as those described in NEEP's



Figure 3-3: Projecting the Intensity of Carbon Emissions from the ISO-NE Electrical Grid Through 2050 [26]

Northeast Market Strategy Report [38], average COP values higher than 3 have been observed. The year over year CO2 emissions comparison of each of the four residential heating/cooling technologies is shown in Figure 3-4. As shown, given today's ISO-NE grid, ASHPs produce 38% less carbon emissions than natural gas with a standard air conditioning (AC) unit. With continued decarbonization of the electrical grid, the gap widens with ASHPs producing 77% less CO2 emissions than natural gas by 2050. If the effect of methane emissions from natural gas piping network leaks was considered, the environmental benefits of transitioning to ASHPs become even more pronounced.

Even with the conservative assumptions we've made regarding grid decarbonization, ASHP efficiency, and methane emissions – ASHPs are clearly the ideal selection from a CO2 emissions standpoint.

Assumption	Value	Source
Annual Space Heating and Air Conditioning Demand	61.3 MMBTU (17,965 kWh)	2015 Residential Energy Consumption Survey (RECS) [6]
Carbon Intensity of ISO-NE in 2020	645 lbs/MWh	ISO-NE and "MA RPS" Assumption
Carbon Intensity of ISO-NE in 2050	447 lbs/MWh	ISO-NE and "MA RPS" Assumption
ASHP Equipment Efficiency (COP)	2.5	NEEP Market Strategies Report [38]
Air Conditioner Efficiency (COP)	4.7 (16 SEER)	RMI: The Economics of Electrifying Buildings [13]
Natural Gas Carbon Intensity	117 lbs CO2/MMBTU (399 lbs CO2/MWh)	US EIA [45]
Natural Gas Furnace Efficiency	95%	RMI: The Economics of Electrifying Buildings [13]
Heating Oil Carbon Intensity	161.3 lbs CO2/MMBTU (550 lbs CO2/MWh)	US EIA [45]
Oil Furnace Efficiency	85%	RMI: The Economics of Electrifying Buildings [13]
Propane Carbon Intensity	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	US EIA [45]
Propane Furnace Efficiency	95%	RMI: The Economics ofElectrifyingBuildings[13]

Table 3.1: Summary of Assumptions for ASHP Carbon Emissions Comparison



Figure 3-4: Comparison of the Annual Carbon Emissions for Various Residential Heating & Cooling Technologies Through 2050

3.3 Conclusion

In this chapter, we've evaluated ASHPs from both a cost and greenhouse gas emissions standpoint. On the basis of greenhouse gas emissions, it's clear that ASHPs are significantly more environmentally friendly than conventional fossil-fuel based system in the Northeastern United States. This holds true with today's electrical grid, as well as the future electrical grid (with the gap only increasing) as decarbonization of the power generation sector continues. On the basis of cost, the conclusions are more nuanced. Today, for new construction, ASHPs are the most cost-effective option primarily due to the ability of the units to serve both heating and cooling needs for a household. For retrofit situations today, where homeowners are replacing their existing space conditioning system, natural gas systems remain the most cost-effective option – followed by ASHPs. This is likely to hold true through 2050, requiring state and utility subsidies to motivate customers to transition from natural gas to electric heating in an effort to achieve deep decarbonization. However, there is a clear financial benefit for existing oil and propane customers to transition to ASHPs, especially those who don't have access to natural gas networks (e.g. rural locations). Incentives and rebates for these specific customers currently exist, and will continue to be important as the sector continues to decarbonize.

Chapter 4

Predictive Model for Residential ASHP Adoption

In this chapter, we detail the construction of a predictive model for ASHP adoption in Rhode Island and Massachusetts – including the data sources utilized, the modeling approach, a review of model performance, and a discussion of the model results. Additionally, we consider the potential benefits of implementing customer ASHP adoption propensity data in a utility.

4.1 Historical Data and Trends in New England

As discussed in Chapter 2, recent advances in ASHP technology have opened up markets for adoption in colder climates such as the Northeast United States. In the two National Grid jurisdictions we're focusing on for this research, year over year growth has been observed. As shown in Figure 4-1, adoption of ASHPs in Rhode Island has grown approximately 17% year over year since 2012. Similarly, as shown in Figure 4-2, the adoption of ASHPs in Massachusetts has grown approximately 14% year over year since 2013. Based on the number of potential National Grid electric customers in these jurisdictions, the estimated penetration of ASHPs for these two



Figure 4-1: Historical Adoption of ASHPs in Rhode Island

jurisdictions is currently between 1.5% and 2%. Based on projections from ISO New England (ISO-NE), the adoption of ASHPs in these two states is anticipated to further accelerate through 2030. ASHP adoption in Rhode Island is anticipated to grow 20% year over year, reaching a penetration of 11% of households by 2030. For Massachusetts, ASHP adoption is anticipated to grow 17% year over year, reaching a penetration of 13% of households by 2030 [29]. Regardless of the rate of adoption, the share of ASHPs adopted will continue to grow, and being able to predict where that adoption will occur will prove critical for electrical utilities.

Using historical ASHP rebate records, we can begin to investigate the spatial distribution of ASHPs in each state. As shown in Figure 4-3, the vast majority of adoption has occurred in the highly populated coastal areas of the state. On the other hand, the spatial distribution of ASHPs in Massachusetts (Figure 4-4) does not tell a straightforward story. Because National Grid only provides electrical service to a portion of the state, as shown previously in Figure 1-3, data is missing for a large portion of



Figure 4-2: Historical Adoption of ASHPs in Massachusetts

the state. Within National Grid service territories, however, adoption appears to be more evenly spread than in Rhode Island.

The remainder of this chapter will focus on taking data available to a modern utility and utilizing it to predict the future adoption of ASHPs at a level more granular than has been done before. Understanding which customers are most likely to adopt allows for more efficient planning of capital-intensive infrastructure upgrades in the future, as well as a more efficient means of marketing to customers to help accelerate the electrification of the heating sector.



Figure 4-3: Heat Map of Historical ASHP Installations in Rhode Island (darker shades indicate higher density of ASHP installations)



Figure 4-4: Heat Map of Historical ASHP Installations in Massachusetts (darker shades indicate higher density of ASHP installations)

4.2 Data Overview

Electrical utilities, such as National Grid, have an abundance of customer data available that can be utilized to produce strong predictive models for technology adoption. In our research, the focus is on modeling the propensity of utility customers to adopt ASHP technology, but the same approach can be utilized for other technologies as well.

In order to effectively model the propensity of customers to adopt an ASHP, it's imperative that the data collected for modeling is at the account, or household level. Sources of account-level data explored for this research include (1) customer account data, (2) past utility program participation data, (3) demographics data, (4) housing data, and (5) infrastructure data.

Customer Account Data

For this study, customer data was collected for approximately 1.7 million customers in National Grid's Rhode Island and Massachusetts jurisdictions. The complete list of variables collected is shown in Table 4.1, accompanied by a brief description of each data variable. The source of this data is from internal databases at National Grid.

Past Utility Program Participation Program Data

For each active account in National Grid's Rhode Island and Massachusetts jurisdictions, data was collected on past customer participation in a variety of utility offered programs. Types of relevant programs include ASHPs, heat pump water heaters (HPWH), home energy assessments (HEA), and weatherization (WX). Using ASHPs as an example, National Grid has offered an incentive program for many years to help motivate more customers to adopt the technology by partially offsetting the costs of purchasing a new ASHP system. A key assumption of this research is that all customers who have adopted ASHPs in these jurisdictions have done so through an incentive program, allowing us to equate past ASHP program participation with current ownership of an ASHP system. This is believed to be a reasonable assumption given that customers work through contractors to purchase and install new ASHP

Variable Name	Type	Description	
KY_BA	integer	unique billing account number	
ELEC_GAS_FLAG	categorical	account type (gas or electric)	
RESI_COMM_FLAG	categorical	account type (residential, com-	
		mercial, etc)	
DCD_RTE	categorical	rate code (e.g. electric low-	
		income, electric standard)	
KY_PREM_NO	integer	unique identifier for a premise	
SITESTATE	categorical	state	
SITEZIP5	integer	zip code	
AVG_DAILY_KWH	float	average daily electricity usage	
		(kWh)	
AVG_DAILY_SUMMER_KWH	float	average daily electricity usage	
		during summer months	
AVG_DAILY_WINTER_KWH	float	average daily electricity usage	
		during winter months	
NUM_GEO_LAT	float	latitude coordinate	
NUM_GEO_LON	float	longitude coordinate	
CUSTOMER_PERSONA	categorical	internal customer segmentation	
		group	
FLG_LOWINCOME	categorical	flag for low-income account	
NUM_DAYS_ACCT_OPEN	integer	age of account	
PAPERLESS_FLAG	categorical	flag indicating paperless billing	
FLG_GAS_HEAT_ACCT	categorical	flag for gas heating	
DUAL_ENERGY_FLG	categorical	flag for customer with both elec-	
		tric & gas accounts	

Table 4.1: Summary of Customer Account Data Collected

systems, who are aware of the equipment incentives available and benefit from being able to offer a more cost competitive ASHP project. Although National Grid offers a multitude of incentive programs, only the programs relevant to heat pumps and energy efficiency were included, as these are most likely to serve as a signal for future participation. The complete list of variables relevant to past program participation is shown in Table 4.2, accompanied by a brief description of each data variable. The source of past program participation data is from internal databases at National Grid.

Customer Demographics Data

Unlike customer account data, which is a byproduct of day-to-day utility operations,

Variable Name	Type	Description
FLG_ASHP	categorical	flag indicating past participation
		in an ASHP incentive program
ASHP_TOTAL_REBATE	float	total ASHP incentive (\$) received
ASHP_QTY	integer	quantity of ASHP units installed
ASHP_INSTALL_DATE	date	ASHP installation date
FLG_HPWH	categorical	flag for past participation in a heat
		pump water heater program
HPWH_TOTAL_REBATE	float	total heat pump water heater in-
		centive (\$) received
HPWH_QTY	integer	quantity of heat pump water
		heaters installed
HPWH_INSTALL_DATE	date	heat pump water heater installa-
		tion date
FLG_HEA	categorical	flag indicating past participation
		in a home energy assessment
LATEST_HEA	date	date of last home energy assess-
		ment
FLG_WX	categorical	flag indicating past participation
		in a weatherization program
WX_TOTAL_REBATE	float	total weatherization incentive (\$)
		received
WX_INSTALL_DATE	date	weatherization install date

Table 4.2: Summary of Past Program Participation Data Collected

information on customer demographics must be sourced externally. The specific data utilized for this research is from a company called Acxiom. Records from the Acxiom dataset are matched to National Grid customer account numbers through a variety of methods that are beyond the scope of this paper. The complete list of customer demographic variables selected for this study are shown in Table 4.3, accompanied by a brief description of each.

Customer Housing Data

Similar to the demographics data, customer housing data is sourced externally from Acxiom. Matching of unique customer records from the Acxiom dataset to National Grid customer account numbers is performed, allowing for predictive modeling at the account-level. The complete list of customer housing variables selected for this study

Variable Name	Type	Description
HH_INCOME	float	household income
NET_WORTH	float	household net worth
EDUCATIONAL_LEVEL	categorical	head of household educational level
GENDER	categorical	head of household gender
CUST_AGE	integer	head of household age
POLITICAL_PARTY	categorical	political party affiliation
MARITAL_STATUS	categorical	marital status
HH_SIZE	integer	count of household members
OWN_RENT_STATUS	categorical	indication of whether household is owned or rented
LENGTH_OF_RESIDENCE	integer	years lived at residence
ECONOMIC_STABILITY	integer	rating of customer economic sta- bility
CONSUMER_PROMINENCE	integer	rating of the size of customer's consumer footprint
HH_RANK	integer	ranking of an individual within the household
GREEN_LIVING	categorical	indication of a household living environmentally friendly
INTERNET_USAGE	integer	score predicting customer's prefer- ence to internet marketing
CELL_PHONE_USAGE	integer	score predicting the customer's preference to cell phone advertis- ing
ENVIRONMENTAL_ISSUES	categorical	indication of interest in environ- mental issues
HOME_IMPROVEMENT	categorical	indication of interest in home improvement

Table 4.3: Summary of Customer Demographics Data Collected

are shown in Table 4.4, accompanied by a brief description of each.

Infrastructure Data

As a utility that provides both electric and natural gas service to customers in Rhode Island and Massachusetts, relevant infrastructure data can be tied to each customer account. With our overall goal of understanding the impact of ASHP adoption, which increases the electrical load on the grid, it's imperative to link each account to the electrical feeder that serves it. With this linkage, we can pull in associated feeder

Variable Name	Type	Description
HH_ROOM_COUNT	integer	count of household rooms
HH_SQ_FT	integer	household square footage
HH_YEAR_BUILT	integer	household year built
HH_BEDROOM_COUNT	integer	count of household bedrooms
HOME_MARKET_VALUE	float	current market value of house
HEATING_COOLING_STATUS	categorical	indication of heating and cooling
		capabilities
DWELLING_TYPE	categorical	type of dwelling (single family,
		multi, etc)

Table 4.4: Summary of Customer Housing Data Collected

operational data such as maximum equipment ratings and historical peak loads for each feeder in the National Grid network. This information is critical to the simulation covered in Chapter 5. On the natural gas infrastructure side, the only variable incorporated into this analysis is the distance from each account (or household) to the nearest gas main. This distance is calculated as euclidean distance, utilizing the latitude and longitude coordinates from a household to the nearest possible gas main. For customers already connected to the gas network, this "distance to gas main" variable is equal to zero. This variable serves as an important proxy to the type of heating technology currently utilized in a household, since customers without access to natural gas are likely to be using either electric resistance or delivered fuels (e.g. propane, fuel oil) for their home heating needs. In situations where National Grid is also providing electrical service, electricity usage during winter months can provide further insight into the type of home heating equipment being used. Extremely high electric bills, relative to the average throughout a given year, for customers without natural gas service is indicative of electric resistance heating technology. Conversely, winter electricity usage that doesn't deviate appreciably from the average throughout the year is indicative of delivered fuel heating technology. In the absence of clear information about what equipment customers own, utilities must rely on this type of logic to make assumptions about their customer base. For ASHPs in particular, the thesis is that customers without access to natural gas are most likely to adopt an ASHP because of the exorbitant costs of gaining a natural gas connection and the favorable economics of ASHPs when compared to electric resistance and delivered fuel options. The complete list of infrastructure variables selected for this study are shown in Table 4.5, accompanied by a brief description of each.

Variable Name	Type	Description
DISTANCE_TO_GAS	float	calculated distance to nearest nat-
		ural gas connection
FEEDER_ID	string	ID of distribution feeder serving
		household

Table 4.5: Summary of Infrastructure Data Collected

4.3 Modeling Approach

Background

To develop a predictive model for ASHP adoption, Python was utilized to develop a machine learning pipeline with the basic structure shown in Figure 4-5.

Using this pipeline structure, a variety of machine learning (ML) algorithms were tested to evaluate which model training method performed best in predicting ASHP adoption propensity. The results of this algorithm comparison are shown in Figure 4-6. The metric used to measure the accuracy performance of each algorithm, AUC, will be defined and discussed later in this chapter. As an additional note, the AUC scores shown in Figure 4-6 are the average AUC scores resulting from a 5-fold cross validation.

Internally at National Grid, there was previous use of logistic regression algorithms for applications in residential solar. Although logistic regression models are generally easier to implement, interpret, and faster to train – the algorithm's assumption of linearity between the dependent and independent variables is a major limitation in practice. Real world, complex data sets such as the one considered in this research for air source heat pump adoption are certainly not linearly separable. Furthermore, with the unbalanced nature of this data set and its abundance of categorical features, alternative algorithms provide superior prediction power – with a fraction of the re-



Figure 4-5: Machine Learning Pipeline Design for ASHP Propensity

quirements for data pre-processing. In fact, the primary advantage of the CatBoost and XGBoost packages over logistic regression is their automatic handling of missing data in sparsely populated data sets. Processing this missing data for logistic regression requires either the removal of data records with missing values or the imputation of missing values – which can be difficult to perform effectively and reduces the amount of data available for training. Packages such as CatBoost and XGBoost handle this process automatically, simplifying their implementation and maximizing the amount of data available for model training. For the sake of brevity, all discussion from this point forward will focus on the implementation of CatBoost, the ML



Comparing Various ML Model Training Methods

Figure 4-6: Comparing Different Machine Learning Algorithms for ASHP Adoption

algorithm that yielded the strongest ASHP adoption predictive model.

CatBoost is an open source machine learning technique developed by Yandex. The method is based on gradient boosted decision trees, and can be applied to a variety of model training problems including regression and classification. During the Cat-Boost training process, decision trees are built consecutively - with each successive tree reducing the loss from previous trees [40]. Since its creation in 2017, CatBoost has been implemented successfully across a wide range of industries and big data problems [25]. Comparing performance against similar gradient boosted decision tree algorithms such as XGBoost [16] is difficult, because performance is often very dependent on problem context, characteristics of the data set, and the tuning of model hyper-parameters. Nevertheless, in various bench-marking exercises involving large datasets where categorical features play an important role, CatBoost often outperforms comparable gradient boosted decision tree algorithms in terms of both model accuracy and speed [39] [25]. This superior performance was observed with the dataset used for this study, which contains a large number of categorical data features. For the purposes of this research, the CatBoost package is utilized to solve a classification problem. The target variable, or the output variable we're interested in predicting, is ASHP adoption. In our baseline data set, customers that own an ASHP (i.e. previously participated in a National Grid ASHP program) are denoted as a "1" and all other customers are denoted as a "0". In addition to the binary prediction of ASHP adoption for each account, we're also interested in the probability of adoption. This probability of adoption, a value between 0 and 1, will be critical to the simulation we perform in Chapter 5. The predictor variables, or the input variables we use to make a prediction of our target variable, are all the remaining variables in our data set.

Implementation Details

This subsection provides additional details and discussion into each aspect of the ML pipeline (Figure 4-5) used to generate the ASHP adoption propensity model.

Data Pre-Processing

All data from Tables 4.1 through 4.5 is merged into a single data frame using customer account number as the joining key. The following pre-processing steps are performed on the data set to prepare for model training:

- 1. Removal of non-active accounts.
- 2. Removal of duplicate account numbers, with priority given to accounts with the most complete information.
- 3. Conversion of values to the appropriate data types for input into CatBoost.

As shown in Figure 4-7, our data set contains a significant amount of missing data for variables related to demographics and housing. Typically, this would require the removal of missing records or the imputation of values, which can negatively impact the accuracy of the model. However, one of the significant benefits of utilizing CatBoost, as compared to more traditional model training methods such as logistic regressions, is that missing values are handled internally. For categorical variables,



Figure 4-7: Missing Data for Each Predictor Variable

CatBoost treats missing values as a special category. For numerical variables, Cat-Boost replaces missing values with zeros and creates a binary dummy feature for each imputed feature [40]. As a result of this automatic handling of missing data, the burden of implementation is reduced - a significant benefit for organizations with limited expertise in processing big data sets for machine learning.

Normalization, a technique applied to shift the values of numeric columns to a common scale (e.g. 0 to 1), is generally considered good practice in machine learning [28]. However, for CatBoost and other similar boosted decision tree methods, normalization is not necessarily required because models can use absolute values for branching. During testing of this specific CatBoost implementation, normalization of numeric variables resulted in equivalent or slightly worse performance. Therefore, to maintain simplicity for future implementation, normalization of numeric variables is not performed.

Split Data Into Test and Training Sets

The data set resulting from the pre-processing step is split 70/30, where 70% of the data is used for the training of a model and 30% is set aside for testing model

performance. This ensures that training is independent from model evaluation.

Feature Selection

Recursive feature elimination (RFE) was used to select the 25 variables most relevant to predicting the target variable, adoption of an ASHP (FLG_ASHP). Besides allowing the training algorithm to run faster, reducing the number of features makes the interpreting the final results more manageable for end-users. RFE is a wrapper method that searches for a subset of the most relevant features by beginning with all possible features in the training data set and continually removing the least relevant features until the desired number of features remains [14]. In this specific implementation, the CatBoost algorithm is used and features are ranked by their importance. The least important features are discarded and the model is re-fit using the CatBoost algorithm. This process is repeated until the 25 most important features for predicting ASHP adoption remain. The final list of variables resulting from RFE are shown in Table 4.6. This subset of predictor variables are used to generate all results that follow.

Final Predictor Variables		
ELEC_GAS_FLAG	NUM_DAYS_ACCT_OPEN	
FLG_GAS_HEAT_ACCT	FLG_LOWINCOME	
CUSTOMER_PERSONA	DUAL_ENERGY_FLAG	
FLG_ASHP	FLG_HPWH	
FLG_HEA	FLG_WX	
DISTANCE_TO_GAS	INTERNET_USAGE	
ECONOMIC_STABILITY	OWN_RENT_STATUS	
CUST_AGE	EDUCATION_LEVEL	
HEATING_COOLING_STATUS	$\rm HH_SQ_FT$	
HH_YEAR_BUILT	DWELLING_TYPE	
HOME_MARKET_VALUE	NET_WORTH	
AVG_DAILY_KWH	AVG_DAILY_SUMMER_KWH	
AVG_DAILY_WINTER_KWH		

Table 4.6: Final Set of Variables Used for Predicting ASHP Adoption

Balancing Dataset

Because of the low level of ASHP penetration into residential houses in the northeast

United States, our data set is extremely unbalanced. Because gas account holders are also included, the majority class (i.e. those without ASHPs) comprises roughly 99% of the overall data set. Methods of handling unbalanced data such as over-sampling and synthetic minority oversampling technique (SMOTE) were trialed, but the best performing models consistently utilized the original unbalanced data set. As a result, the final implementation performs no special balancing of the original data set.

Model Training

As mentioned earlier, the CatBoost package is utilized for model training. A data set consisting of the 25 features identified in Table 4.6 are used to train a model that predicts the target variable, FLG_ASHP. New input data can be fed into this trained ML model to output the propensity of ASHP adoption for a given household.

Model Evaluation

Our primary objective for creating a model that predicts customer adoption of ASHPs is to be able to create a list of all customers, ordered from most-likely to leastlikely to adopt an ASHP. An illustrative example is shown in Figure 4-8. Having such a list allows for more strategic marketing to high potential customers and more efficient planning of infrastructure upgrades. Because we value the ability to order customers more so than the specific propensity "score", the most appropriate method for evaluating model performance is with Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curves. As shown in Figure 4-9, ROC curves, plotted with axes of true positive rate (TPR) and false positive rate (FPR), show the performance of a classification model at all classification thresholds. The area underneath the curve (AUC) represents the probability that a positive sample (i.e. customer who adopted an ASHP) chosen at random is positioned to the right of a negative sample (i.e. customer who didn't adopt an ASHP). This concept is demonstrated visually in Figure 4-10, where the output of the ML model is ordered in ascending propensity score order. Higher AUC scores represent stronger predictive power, with an AUC score of 1 indicative of a perfect classifier.



Figure 4-8: Example Showing the Primary Modeling Objective of Creating an Ordered List of Customers According to their ASHP Adoption Propensity



Figure 4-9: Example Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve [35]



Figure 4-10: Visual Demonstration of the AUC Metric from an Ordered List Output from the Model

Hyper-Parameter Tuning

CatBoost, like other comparable ML methods, is sensitive to hyper-parameter settings [25]. To find the best performing combination of hyper-parameters, a grid search was performed on 360 different combinations of the following CatBoost parameters [4]:

- 1. *depth*: the specified depth of each tree
- 2. *iterations*: the maximum number of trees that can be built
- 3. *l2_leaf_reg*: coefficient of the cost function's regularization term
- 4. *learning_rate*: setting used for reducing the gradient step

Each combination of parameters is used to generate a model that is evaluated using a 5-fold cross validation. For the purpose of this research, the speed of model training is not considered important. Therefore, the selection of optimal hyper-parameters is based on the average AUC score across all five cross validation folds. The results of this hyper-parameter tuning effort is summarized in Table 4.7. All results that follow utilize this set of hyper-parameter settings.

Hyper-Parameter Name	Final Value
depth	7
iterations	150
l2_leaf_reg	9
learning_rate	0.1

Table 4.7: Final CatBoost Hyper-Parameters for ASHP Predictive Model

4.4 Results

Model Performance

The model results for Rhode Island and Massachusetts are shown in Figure 4-11 and 4-12, respectively. In terms of predictive power, the Rhode Island ASHP adoption propensity model (AUC of 0.941) is slightly stronger than the Massachusetts model (AUC of 0.939). However, the difference between the two states is not considered to

be significant. Using Rhode Island as an example, the results can be described in layman's terms: after creating a list of customers ordered by their ASHP propensity score, there is a 94.1% chance that an ASHP adopter is ranked above a customer who has no history of ASHP adoption. Although it is context dependent, classifiers in the 0.9 to 1 range are generally considered excellent [19] [20].



Figure 4-11: Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve for Rhode Island ASHP Model

Feature Importance

To understand what variables are most useful in predicting the adoption of an ASHP, we can utilize the feature importance scores that are generated from model training. Each input feature receives an individual importance value that shows how much on average the prediction changes if the feature value changes [50]. In the context of our research, the larger the importance value, the more influential the feature is on predicting ASHP adoption. The top 10 most important ASHP adoption features for Rhode Island and Massachusetts are shown in Figures 4-13 and 4-14, respectively. As a note, the feature importance values in these figures are normalized so that the sum of all feature importance values is equal to 100. Because we're only showing



Figure 4-12: Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) Curve for Massachusetts ASHP Model

the 10 highest values, the features shown in Figures 4-13 and 4-14 will not add up to 100. Finally, to provide a directional sense for how the magnitude of continuous variables affect the model output, we can create a SHAP summary plot. Shapley Additive Explanations, or SHAP, is a method developed by Lundberg and Lee to explain model predictions [34]. Using Rhode Island as a representative example, the SHAP summary plot is shown in Figure 4-15. For continuous features such as account age (i.e. NUM_DAYS_ACCT_OPEN), the SHAP summary plot shows that higher feature values, or longer tenured accounts, serve to increase the model output, or the likelihood of ASHP adoption.

While there are slight differences in the magnitudes and ordering of feature importance values, the key takeaways from this analysis are that customer segment (i.e. persona) and electricity usage habits are the most important indicators of a National Grid customer's propensity to adopt an ASHP.

National Grid, like most companies that directly serve customers, has segmented



Figure 4-13: Top 10 Feature Importance Values for Rhode Island ASHP Adoption Model



Figure 4-14: Top 10 Feature Importance Values for Massachusetts ASHP Adoption Model

its residential customer base into six groups: (1) Young Green Movers, (2) Affluent Conservers, (3) Seeking Guidance, (4) Effortless Independents, (5) Mature Basics, and (6) Educated Eco Friends. These customer segments were constructed through



Figure 4-15: SHAP Summary Plot of ASHP Model Features

a combination of online survey responses and existing customer data inputs. However, because the clustering methodology is confidential, details will not be discussed further in this research. Investigating one level further into which specific customer segments drive the likelihood of ASHP adoption prediction, we find that ASHP adoption is almost entirely attributed to two segments. As shown in Figure 4-16, the *Affluent Conserver* and *Educated Eco-Friend* segments are the most likely to adopt ASHPs in the future. These segments, representing between 15% and 25% of the customer population in National Grid jurisdictions, have historically driven the adoption of ASHPs and are expected to do so in the near future.

Electricity usage, especially when considered seasonally, is an intuitive predictor of future ASHP adoption. Beginning with winter usage (i.e. AVG_DAILY_WINTER_KWH), a higher electricity bill in the winter is likely indicative of the use of resistance heating, poor insulation, or a combination of both. These customers, often without access to affordable natural gas, can greatly benefit from the efficiency improvement gained from upgrading their system to an electric ASHP. Furthermore, as part of ASHP incentive programs, customers are also eligible for incentives to upgrade their household's insulation. Because of the potential savings for these customers, it is understandable that they'd have a high likelihood of adoption. On the other hand, customers with high summer electricity usage (i.e. AVG_DAILY_SUMMER_KWH), are less likely to adopt an ASHP. This is likely due to the fact that high summer electricity bills are indicative of the use of air conditioning units. For customers that already own air conditioners, the dual heating and cooling functionality of an ASHP becomes a less attractive selling point.

For other features besides customer persona and electricity usage, the generalization of results should be avoided. Instead, state-specific feature importance values should be referenced.

In addition to the impact of individual features on ASHP adoption propensity, we can also explore the interaction between pairs of features. The top 10 most influential feature interactions in Rhode Island and Massachusetts are shown in Figures 4-17 and 4-18, respectively. Unsurprisingly, many of the most influential features identified previously reappear in various combinations to form the strongest feature interactions.

Zip Code Level Results

Although it is possible to utilize ASHP adoption propensity at the household level as shown in Figure 4-19, it is more useful to aggregate at the zip code level to gain insight into broader spatial trends. Figures 4-20 and 4-21 show the zip code level average ASHP propensity for Rhode Island and Massachusetts, respectively.

For Rhode Island, two general trends are observed. First, highly populated coastal areas in the southern half of the state, the region where most historical ASHP adoption has taken place, continues to be an area with a higher propensity to adopt in the near future. Secondly, customers in the less densely populated northwest portion of the



Feature Importance of Customer Personas

Figure 4-16: Two Customer Segments Drive ASHP Adoption in Rhode Island and Massachusetts

state have some of the highest likelihood of adoption. While historical volume in this area has been limited, the favorable economics of electric ASHPs when compared to legacy delivered fuel heating equipment often used by customers in this region make adoption more likely at future natural replacement opportunities.

For Massachusetts, the general trend observed is that centrally located zip codes show some of the highest potential for ASHP adoption. Like for Rhode Island, these central zip codes are less densely populated and often have limited access to natural gas service. As a result, many of these customers stand to save money by switching from electric resistance or delivered fuel heating to a more efficient electric ASHP.



Figure 4-17: Top 10 Pair-Wise Feature Importance Values for Rhode Island ASHP Adoption Model



Figure 4-18: Top 10 Pair-Wise Feature Importance Values for Massachusetts ASHP Adoption Model

From a capital allocation perspective, utilities such as National Grid can utilize customer propensity scores in combination with known technology penetration to identify areas ripe for investment. Figure 4-22 shows an example from Rhode Island of



Figure 4-19: Example Showing ASHP Adoption Propensity Scores Plotted at the Household Level (darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propensity)



Figure 4-20: Average ASHP Adoption Propensity by Zip Code for Rhode Island (darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propensity)



Figure 4-21: Average ASHP Adoption Propensity by Zip Code for Massachusetts (darker shades indicate higher ASHP adoption propensity)

how propensity and penetration can be plotted to uncover the most promising zip codes for investment – those with a low ASHP penetration and high ASHP adoption propensity. Focusing resources, whether in direct marketing spend or HVAC contractor education, in these zip codes provides for a more efficient method of capital allocation to accelerate the growth of the ASHP industry.


Figure 4-22: Zip Codes with Low Penetration and High Adoption Propensity are Most Ripe for ASHP Investment

4.5 Conclusions

In this chapter, we've applied machine learning techniques to a build a householdlevel, predictive model for ASHP adoption in Rhode Island and Massachusetts. Although we've focused on ASHP adoption, the same methodology can be applied to generate predictive adoption models for a variety of technologies, customers, and industries. However, in the context of a utility, the primary benefits of this work fall into: (1) Program Strategy & Execution and (2) Business Strategy.

From a program strategy and execution perspective, utilities benefit immensely from increasing their understanding of what factors are most influential in predicting customer adoption of ASHPs. Example benefits may include improved program and incentive design or alternative marketing channels to ensure that the right customer groups are being pursued. Furthermore, household level propensity scores can be used to improve marketing yields through geo-targeting at either the micro (i.e. household) or macro level (i.e. zip code) – allowing for a more efficient use of capital and the acceleration of technology adoption. For dual-energy utilities such as National Grid, ASHP propensity data can also be utilized to aid in overall business strategy. One such example includes zonal electrification, where the utility focuses on encouraging the electrification of heating in areas that have gas supply constraints or available capacity on the electrical system. In the case where gas supply is constrained, the infrastructure upgrades required to expand capacity in the gas network are extremely expensive. Using the idea of zonal electrification in combination with knowledge of the propensity of affected customers to adopt ASHPs, the utility may relax their gas supply constraint by incentivizing new home construction to utilize ASHPs or by incentivizing existing customers to transition legacy equipment to electric ASHPs. Similarly, if a utility faces the decision of whether or not to replace leak-prone piping in a particular area, it can evaluate the propensity of customers to adopt ASHPs. If customers on a leak-prone gas piping section have a high ASHP adoption propensity, the utility may be able to transition those customers to electric home heating to avoid the expense of replacing underground gas piping networks. From the electric side of a utility like National Grid, understanding future electric heating adoption trends is critical for being able to effectively predict where distribution feeder upgrades may be needed in the future. Knowing where and when customers may transition to electric heating, thus increasing the load on the existing electrical infrastructure, allows for more efficient allocation of capital toward system upgrades. The simulation discussed in Chapter 5 explores predicting distribution feeder upgrades in more detail.

Chapter 5

Simulating the Effects of Large-Scale ASHP Adoption on National Grid's Distribution System

In this chapter, we explore a potential use-case of customer ASHP adoption propensity scores – simulating the effects of large-scale ASHP adoption on National Grid's distribution system. Using the individual propensity scores (i.e. probability of adoption) assigned to each customer by the predictive model, we conduct a simulation representative of an aggressive adoption trajectory for Rhode Island and Massachusetts. The simulation reveals areas of the distribution system that require additional investment due to the anticipated electrical load growth from ASHP adoption.

5.1 Data Overview

To simulate the impact of large-scale ASHP adoption on the National Grid distribution system in Rhode Island and Massachusetts, we combine the resulting householdlevel ASHP adoption propensity score data from Chapter 4 with electric feeder infrastructure data. A summary of variables carried over from the Chapter 4 analysis are shown in Table 5.1.

Variable Name	Туре	Description
KY_BA	integer	unique billing account number
KY_PREM_NO	integer	unique identifier for a premise
FLG_ASHP	categorical	flag indicating past participation
		in an ASHP incentive program
ASHP_PROPENSITY	float	Household ASHP adoption
		propensity score $(0 \text{ to } 1)$

Table 5.1: Summary of Household-Level Data from Chapter 4 Used for Simulation

Variable Name	Type	Description
MASTER_CDF	text	Distribution feeder ID
SUBSTATION	text	Substation ID serving distribution
		feeder
VOLTAGE_KV	float	Feeder operating voltage (kV)
SUMMER_RATING_AMPS	float	Feeder current rating (A) during
		summer
SUMMER_RATING_MVA	float	Feeder power rating (MVA) dur-
		ing summer
SUMMER_PEAK_AMPS	float	Peak summer current (A) experi-
		enced by feeder
SUMMER_PEAK_MVA	float	Peak summer power (MVA) expe-
		rienced by feeder

Table 5.2: Summary of Electricity Distribution System Data Collected

5.2 Simulation Design and Assumptions

Approach

The current, or *baseline method*, approach to distribution system planning in many utilities is to spread anticipated future electrical load growth evenly across all customers. In the context of ASHPs, this approach would consist of estimating the total ASHP load, a function of the size and number of ASHP units adopted, expected over some time horizon and dividing the total load by the number of customers served. The result, additional load per customer, is then analyzed at the feeder level to determine where investment is needed in the distribution system to accommodate load growth. In this research, we propose the *propensity method* as an improvement on the *baseline* distribution planning approach. In the context of ASHPs, the *propensity method* utilizes the adoption propensity of each household resulting from the model described in Chapter 4. The rationale behind this method is that utilities can gain a better understanding of the spatial adoption of ASHPs if they plan for adoption to occur in the order of customer adoption propensity. The specific steps of the *propensity method* are as follows:

- 1. ASHP adoption propensity scores are imported from the state-level propensity model.
- 2. An ordered list of customers is then created by sorting ASHP propensity scores from most-likely (i.e. propensity of 1) to least-likely (i.e. propensity of 0) to adopt an ASHP.
- Expected ASHP adoption is defined on a year-by-year basis (e.g. 1000 ASHPs expected in 2021, 2000 ASHPs expected in 2022, etc).
- 4. Each year, ASHPs are allocated to customers in order of highest propensity score until the yearly quantity defined in step 3 is reached. Once a customer is allocated an ASHP, they are removed from the ordered list.
- 5. The process of allocating ASHPs to customers, and therefore allocating ASHP electrical load to distribution feeders, continues until to the user-defined end date (i.e. 2030 for our simulation).

To simulate the impacts of large-scale ASHP adoption using this method, there are key assumptions that must be made with regards to (1) the adoption scenario, (2) the performance characteristics of ASHP equipment, (3) average household usage, and (4) the operation of the electrical grid.

Definition of an Adoption Scenario

The first critical set of assumptions to define for this simulation are the quantity

and timing of ASHP adoption. The specific scenario that we'll explore is that of the *National Grid 80x50* plan introduced earlier in Chapter 1. Referring back to Figure 1-2, the 80x50 plan calls for an increase in residential electric heat use from 2% to 28% by 2030. This massive increase in residential electric heating, part of an actual utility's aggressive decarbonization plan, serves as a useful scenario to explore distribution system impacts.

To define the total number of ASHPs expected to be adopted by 2030 under the 80x50 plan, we first begin with the simplifying assumption that all electric heat demand will be served by electric ASHPs. Using Rhode Island as an example, the total number of ASHPs is then calculated as follows:

$$Total \, ASHPs = (\% \, of \, customers \, adopting) \, X \, (number \, of \, customers)$$

$$Total ASHPs = (26\%) X (440k) = 115k$$

To allocate ASHPs on a yearly basis so that the total equals the value calculated above, we apply a standard bell-shaped technology adoption curve as shown in Figure 5-1. Using this approach, ASHP adoption grows slowly as the industry matures, eventually reaching a peak of approximately 20k ASHPs per year by 2025. Adoption then gradually slows as we approach 2030. The end result, matching the 80x50 electric heat goal, is the adoption of 115k ASHPs between 2020 and 2030. The same logic can be applied to Massachusetts, or any state of interest.

ASHP Equipment & Usage Assumptions

After defining the quantity of ASHPs expected for adoption, assumptions must be made around the (1) ASHP equipment performance and (2) the expected peak ASHP electrical load expected from customers in the geography of interest. Because these assumptions will be utilized for each customer that is allocated an ASHP as part of our simulation, our goal is to choose assumption values that are representative of the average customer.



Figure 5-1: Yearly and Total ASHP Adoption Scenario for Rhode Island

The specific ASHP model that we'll utilize for this simulation is the Mitsubishi Electric MXZ-4C36NAHZ2 [37], a high-efficiency cold climate ASHP model that is well suited for providing a moderately sized New England home with winter heating. This ASHP, considered highly efficient by today's standards, represents a reasonable compromise between the expected increase in ASHP equipment efficiency in coming years and the reality that customers may choose to purchase lower efficiency units that offer lower upfront costs. Based on the published performance specifications for this model at temperatures of 17°F and 47°F, the performance can be extrapolated to a wider range of outdoor temperatures as shown in Figure 5-2. The temperature-COP relationship defined by this regression line will be utilized to find the peak electrical load for each ASHP. It should also be noted that an additional de-rate factor can be



Figure 5-2: Temperature Dependent Performance of the Selected Mitsubishi ASHP Model

applied to the published COP performance values to account for the expected performance decrease observed in actual field installations [15]. However, because of the difficulty in quantifying this impact, and for the sake of brevity, we'll forgo applying an additional de-rate to published performance specifications.

When analyzing the impact of ASHP adoption on the electrical distribution system, we are primarily concerned with the peak load contribution from ASHPs. ASHP peak loading occurs during the coldest outdoor temperatures, when household heating demand is at its highest. For this simulation, we calculate the average peak ASHP household load using the following methodology:

- 1. Estimating the average household space heating demand in kilowatt-hours.
- 2. Using hourly historical temperature data to identify the coldest ASHP operating conditions in a given year.
- 3. Calculating heating demand, in kilowatts, for the coldest hour.
- 4. Using the COP for the chosen ASHP model at the coldest temperature, the

electrical load is then calculated from the known heating load.

According to the most recent U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) Residential Energy Consumption Survey (RECS), the average annual heating demand, per household, in the Northeast United States is 59 MMBTU, or 17,291 kilowatt-hours [6]. This value includes only the energy used for main and secondary space heating.

Using Rhode Island as an example, hourly temperature data was collected for the entirety of 2015 for the following Rhode Island cities: Washington, Newport, Providence, Bristol, and Kent. 2015 was selected due to the severity of the winter experienced by the region during this year. Averaging the hourly temperatures of these 5 cities yields an average hourly temperature representative of the broader state, which can then be utilized to calculate the *heating degree hours (HDH)* for each hour of the year. Heating degree hours are a measurement used to quantify the energy demand required to heat a building. The HDH measurement is defined as the difference between the outside air temperature and a base, or internal, temperature. For example, when a household is heated to 65°F on a 40°F winter day, the HDH is 25°F. A plot of HDHs for each hour of 2015 is shown in Figure 5-3. The maximum observed value of 73.1 HDH, occurring between 7:00 and 8:00 am in late February where outdoor temperatures reached -8°F, represents the time of peak heating demand.

To calculate the actual heating demand during this hour in kilowatts, a *heating hourly factor* is calculated for the hour of peak demand and multiplied by the annual space heating demand for an average Northeast United States household as follows:

$$Peak Heating Demand = (Heating Hourly Factor) X (Annual Heating Demand)$$

$$Peak Heating Demand = \left(\frac{HDH of Coldest Hour}{\Sigma HDHs}\right) X (Annual Heating Demand)$$
$$Peak Heating Demand = \left(\frac{71.3 HDH}{109,540 HDH}\right) X (17,291 kWh) = 11.5 kW$$

Referencing back to the temperature-COP relationship for our selected ASHP in



Figure 5-3: Hourly Heating Degree Hours for Rhode Island in 2015

Figure 5-2, the COP at -8°F can be utilized to convert the peak heating demand into the peak electrical demand as follows:

$$Peak \ Electrical \ Demand = \frac{Peak \ Heating \ Demand}{COP \ @} - 8F$$

$$Peak \ Electrical \ Demand = \frac{11.5 \ kW}{1.83} = 6.3 \ kW$$

As calculated above, the expected peak electrical load for ASHPs in this region is 6.3 kW. Therefore, for the purposes of the simulation that follows, we'll proceed with the assumption that each household that adopts an ASHP will contribute 6.3 kW of peak load to the distribution feeder it is served by.

Grid-Level Assumptions

Because peak loading of the electrical grid has historically occurred in the summer due to air conditioning loads, reported feeder peak load values such as those described in Table 5.2 refer to summer peaking conditions. Since our focus is on ASHP heating load, it is imperative to understand current winter peak loads and cold weather equipment ratings. Without insight into the limiting component from each distribution feeder that is dictating the feeder rating, an industry rule of thumb will be applied to the entire system. For this simulation, winter feeder ratings will be assumed to be 1.25 times higher than the published summer ratings. To estimate the winter peak loads, we'll rely on ISO-NE peak load forecasts through 2030 to calculate a *winter-to-summer peak ratio* as shown in Figure 5-4. This ratio can then be multiplied by the known summer peak loads to estimate winter peak loads.



Figure 5-4: Forecasted Winter-to-Summer Peak Ratio for ISO-NE Grid [27]

Although all of the houses equipped with ASHPs will be heating their homes at the extreme cold conditions we've identified for peak ASHP load, the contribution to peak load will not be 100%. This is due to the fact that ASHP compressors often cycle on and off during standard operation. As a result of this cycling, some portion of the ASHPs will not be drawing electrical load. For this simulation, we'll assume a load diversity factor of 95% to account for this operational cycling.

Finally, because we're interested in comparing the quantity of feeder replacements when using the baseline and propensity methods, we must define when feeders require upgrades. In practice, infrastructure upgrades or replacements would be completed proactively before the load exceeds equipment ratings. However, for the sake of this simulation, we'll assume that feeder upgrades occur at the precise moment that peak load equals the feeder capacity.

A final summary of the assumptions used for this distribution feeder simulation is shown in Table 5.3.

Assumption	Explanation/Rationale
ASHP cooling mode excluded from simu-	Research focus on heating electrification
lation	and winter peaks only
Single family (1-4 units), residential cus-	Detailed ASHP rebate data not available
tomers only	for multi-family
Distribution system equipment ratings are	Result of conversations with distribution
25% higher in the winter	planning team / industry rule of thumb
Number of ASHP installations equal to	Represents an ambitious and aggressive
quantity required to meet National Grid	adoption scenario, useful for impact anal-
80x50 goals	ysis
Projected feeder load growth only based on	Simplifying assumption to isolate effects of
ASHP load growth	ASHP adoption. Excludes impacts of dis-
	tributed energy resources, electric vehicles,
	etc.
Excluded effects of back-up heat (e.g. elec-	Simplifying assumption
tric resistance heaters)	
All ASHPs adopted are cold climate mod-	Rebate programs geared towards more ef-
els	ficient units
Feeder upgrade threshold of 100%	Simplifying assumption

 Table 5.3: Summary of Simulation Assumptions

5.3 Results

The state-level results of the distribution feeder simulation, in response to an ASHP adoption scenario consistent with National Grid's 80x50 plan, are shown in Figures 5-5 through 5-8. In these figures, the number of distribution feeders requiring upgrade (i.e. peak amps exceed feeder rating) are tracked each year through the designated simulation end date of 2030. Additionally, the capacity of all state-level distribution feeders in 2030 is visualized using ArcGIS software with color coding utilized to show

the level of peak winter loading. Green denotes peak feeder loading of less than 75%, yellow denotes loading of between 75% and 100%, and red denotes feeders that are loaded greater than 100% (i.e. requiring upgrade).



Feeder Upgrades Due to ASHP Adoption

Figure 5-5: Predicted Distribution Feeder Upgrades for the Rhode Island 80x50 ASHP Scenario

In Rhode Island, we observe that the propensity method predicts two additional feeder upgrades by 2030. While this difference in total feeder upgrades is small, there are significant differences in the timing of feeder upgrades. For example, if we consider upgrades through the end of 2027, the propensity method predicts 19 feeder upgrades versus only 8 from the baseline method. This result, where feeder upgrades occur earlier than anticipated, is due to geographic clustering of ASHP adoption. However, to maintain perspective, it's important to note that this level of distribution feeder upgrades only amounts to about 6% of feeders in the state of Rhode Island. So although we're excluding the effects of other technologies on the distribution system, the overall impact from a large-scale adoption of ASHP by residential customers will not have a substantially negative impact on the statewide distribution system.



Figure 5-6: Visualization of Propensity Method Results for the Rhode Island 80x50 ASHP Scenario

Unlike Rhode Island, we do observe a significant difference in the total number of distribution feeders requiring replacement in Massachusetts as a result of large-scale ASHP adoption. The propensity method predicts 16 total replacements by 2030, twice as many as would be predicted by the baseline method. Similar to Rhode Island, geographic clustering of ASHP adoption is observed, resulting in earlier replacement of feeders than anticipated. However, because this amounts to only 2% of distribution feeders in the state, the impact of large-scale ASHP adoption is extremely small.

To provide insight into the sensitivity of feeder replacement with regards to varying levels of adoption, the same simulation can be run at various levels of ASHP penetration for each state of interest. The result, plotted as the percentage of feeders



Figure 5-7: Predicted Distribution Feeder Upgrades for the Massachusetts 80x50 ASHP Scenario

requiring replacement versus the percentage of customers adopting ASHPs, of doing so for Rhode Island and Massachusetts is shown in Figures 5-9 and 5-10, respectively.

In Rhode Island, the results are much the same as discussed earlier in the 80x50 scenario results – the propensity method predicts more upgrades at all levels of adoption. In Massachusetts, the results are more nuanced. For ASHP penetration of less than 15% of customers, the baseline method actually predicts slightly more upgrades than the propensity method. This is due to a small number of feeders, in areas less conducive to ASHP adoption, that are already in a load-constrained situation. For penetration levels higher than 15%, the propensity method once again predicts more feeder upgrades at all levels of ASHP penetration.



Figure 5-8: Visualization of Propensity Method Results for the Massachusetts $80 \mathrm{x} 50$ ASHP Scenario



Figure 5-9: Sensitivity of Feeder Upgrades to ASHP Penetration for Rhode Island



Figure 5-10: Sensitivity of Feeder Upgrades to ASHP Penetration for Massachusetts

5.4 Conclusions

In this chapter, we've demonstrated an important use-case for the ASHP propensity data generated in Chapter 4 – predicting the impact of ASHP adoption on distribution system feeders. Using Rhode Island and Massachusetts as test cases, we've explored an aggressive adoption scenario in line with the National Grid 80x50 plan and compared results to the baseline utility approach of estimating load growth due to ASHPs. Using the propensity method of allocating future ASHP load growth, we see that a subset of distribution feeders are expected to require upgrade earlier than anticipated due to a geographic clustering of customers with high ASHP adoption propensity. Operationalizing the propensity method described in this chapter, for ASHPs as well as other technologies, allows for the potential of improved forecasting of load growth, which in turn, allows for more efficient allocation of capital into utility infrastructure. However, before this approach can be operationalized, validation of propensity method predictions should be conducted.

Chapter 6

Conclusions and Future Work

In the context of a global shift to decarbonize energy-intensive sectors, the pace of heating electrification will play a critical role in the ability of states, and countries, to meet their greenhouse gas reduction goals. Furthermore, with the Biden administration's stated goals of achieving a 100% carbon-pollution free power sector by 2035 [10], the case for accelerating the transition to electric heating has never been stronger.

For utility companies such as National Grid, a key element of decarbonizing the heating sector will be the promotion of electricity-based heating technologies such as ASHPs. From a carbon emissions perspective, ASHPs are already a superior choice over existing fossil-fuel based options, with the level of emissions continuing to decrease as the electrical grid continues on its path to decarbonization. From a customer economics perspective, ASHPs are the most cost-effective solution for new construction – but lag behind natural gas (a trend that is expected to continue through 2050) for existing households. However, there are many customers in the Northeastern United States who rely on delivered fuels like propane and fuel oil because of a lack of natural gas network access that would benefit financially from upgrading to an ASHP. As a result, these customers have and will continue to be a primary focus of utility sponsored programs.

National Grid's Northeast 80x50 Pathway calls for roughly 3.85 million homes in their service territories to have heat pumps by 2030, requiring an average annual rate of adoption of approximately 300,000 homes per year. This pace of adoption is 10 times higher than today's adoption rates, requiring new innovations to help accelerate the transition [2]. In this paper, we've explored the question of how utilities can identify the customers most ready for a transition to ASHPs – a critical lever for accelerating adoption. Using data already in existence within a modern utility, machine learning algorithms such as gradient boosted decision trees can be used to create predictive models that generate "adoption propensity" scores at the household level. This was performed separately for National Grid customers in Rhode Island and Massachusetts – yielding models of comparable accuracy when evaluated against test data.

Additionally, two particular use cases of ASHP adoption propensity scores were explored: (1) targeted marketing and (2) as inputs into a a distribution feeder simulation. The use of propensity scores for targeted marketing is the most straightforward application of this work, as utilities can arrange their customer database in order of adoption propensity and spend marketing funds on the customer's most likely to adopt. In theory, this methodology of targeted marketing will result in a higher conversion yield of customers who adopt an ASHP after receiving marketing materials. The second use-case explored involved utilizing household-level propensity scores to predict where electrical load growth would occur in a scenario similar to National Grid's Northeast 80x50 Pathway. With knowledge of which customers are most likely to adopt ASHPs, utilities can better predict where further infrastructure investment will be required to accommodate load growth – providing a more granular view of load forecasting than is standard practice today.

Future Work

It is our recommendation that future work in this area focus in the following areas:

- 1. Validation of propensity model results through pilot programs
- 2. Improving data collection

- 3. Integration into utility standard practices
- 4. Expansion of propensity modeling to other areas

Prior to integrating propensity modeling results into business practices, it is imperative to conduct a validation. The simplest form of validation, not requiring any additional pilot programs to be launched, would be to observe ASHP adoption through utility-offered rebate programs over the course of 1 to 2 years – followed by a review of the adopting customer's model predicted propensity scores. The observation of customer's with high propensity scores adopting ASHPs can serve to build confidence in the predictive model's ability to generalize to the real world.

After answering the question of which customers are most likely to adopt an ASHP, the next critical questions pertain to when the adoption will occur. To answer the adoption timing question, additional information is needed from utility customers – primarily related to the age and type of heating system owned by each customer. By and large, this information is not readily available at the household-level. However, it is easily integrated into existing home energy assessments and existing ASHP rebate processes. With this information, utilities will be able to more accurately predict not just who, but when ASHPs will be adopted by their customers.

After validating propensity model results and expanding current data collection, further work should focus on integration into utility business practices. The first step in the process of process integration is the creation of a self-sustaining data collection, propensity model calculation, and results publishing process. For utilities, this is most easily accomplished through cloud-based platforms – removing the need to develop new tools and databases internally. After a self-sustaining cycle has been created, integration into load forecasting practices can occur. An updated load forecasting utility process would utilize propensity model results to accurately predict the location, magnitude, and timing of load growth due to ASHP adoption.

Once a utility, or any company for that matter, has successfully completed the above,

it can extend the same process to other areas. In the context of electrical load growth, this includes building propensity models for all technologies that ultimately feed into electrical load forecasts. This includes, but is not limited to, technologies such as ground source heat pumps, heat pump hot water heaters, electric vehicles, and distributed solar. Through the use of propensity modeling, modern utilities are positioned to better predict areas of the grid requiring additional investment – allowing for more efficient allocation of capital and a more resilient grid.

Bibliography

- ENERGY STAR Most Efficient 2021— Central Air Conditioners and Air Source Heat Pumps. URL: https://www.energystar.gov/products/most_efficie nt/central_air_conditioners_and_air_source_heat_pumps.
- [2] National Grid Here with you. Here for you. URL: https://www.nationalgr idus.com/news/2018/06/national-grid-releases-northeast-80x50-pat hway/.
- [3] Our Company | National Grid. URL: https://www.nationalgridus.com/Our -Company/.
- [4] Parameter tuning CatBoost Documentation. URL: https://catboost.ai/do cs/concepts/parameter-tuning.html.
- [5] United Nations Treaty Collection. URL: https://treaties.un.org/Pages/Vi ewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=XXVII-7-d&chapter=27&clang=_en.
- [6] Residential Energy Consumption Survey (RECS). Technical Report RECS CE3.2, U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2015. URL: https://www. eia.gov/consumption/residential/data/2015/index.php?view=consumpt ion#by%20end%20uses.
- [7] Performance Rating of Unitary Air-conditioning & Air-source Heat Pump Equipment, 2017. URL: https://www.ahrinet.org/App_Content/ahri/files/ST ANDARDS/AHRI/AHRI_Standard_210-240_2017.pdf.
- [8] Air Source Heat Pumps vs. Geothermal Heat Pumps | EnergySage, December 2019. URL: https://news.energysage.com/compare-air-source-geother mal-heat-pumps/.
- [9] It's Time to Incentivize Residential Heat Pumps, June 2020. URL: https://rmi.org/its-time-to-incentivize-residential-heat-pumps/.
- [10] FACT SHEET: The American Jobs Plan, March 2021. URL: https://www.wh itehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-she et-the-american-jobs-plan/.

- [11] Final 2021 Heating Electrification Forecast. Technical report, ISO-NE, May 2021. URL: https://www.iso-ne.com/static-assets/documents/2021/04/final _2021_heat_elec_forecast.pdf.
- [12] Tahreem Anwar, Bhaskar Sharma, Koushik Chakraborty, and Himanshu Sirohia. Introduction to Load Forecasting. *International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics*, 119:1527–1538, October 2018.
- [13] Sherri Billimoria, Leia Guccione, Mike Henchen, and Leah Louis-Prescott. THE ECONOMICS OF ELECTRIFYING BUILDINGS. Technical report, RMI, 2018.
- [14] Jason Brownlee. Recursive Feature Elimination (RFE) for Feature Selection in Python, May 2020. URL: https://machinelearningmastery.com/rfe-featu re-selection-in-python/.
- [15] P. Carroll, M. Chesser, and P. Lyons. Air Source Heat Pumps field studies: A systematic literature review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 134:110275, December 2020. URL: https://www.sciencedirect.com/scie nce/article/pii/S1364032120305621, doi:10.1016/j.rser.2020.110275.
- [16] Tianqi Chen and Carlos Guestrin. XGBoost: A Scalable Tree Boosting System. In Proceedings of the 22nd ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining, pages 785–794, San Francisco California USA, August 2016. ACM. URL: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/2939672.293 9785, doi:10.1145/2939672.2939785.
- [17] Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Program Summaries | Mass.gov. URL: https: //www.mass.gov/service-details/program-summaries.
- [18] Tim Costa and Victoria Rojo. Electrification Forecast Update. Technical report, ISO-NE, WebEx, September 2020. URL: https://www.iso-ne.com/staticassets/documents/2020/09/lf2021_elect_fcst.pdf.
- [19] DW Hosmer and S Lemeshow. Applied Logistic Regression. John Wiley and Sons, New York, NY, 2nd edition edition, 2000.
- [20] Riham H. El Khouli, Katarzyna J. Macura, Peter B. Barker, D. Phil, Mohamed R. Habba, Michael A. Jacobs, and David A. Bluemke. The Relationship of Temporal Resolution to Diagnostic Performance for Dynamic Contrast Enhanced (DCE) MRI of the Breast. Journal of magnetic resonance imaging : JMRI, 30(5):999–1004, November 2009. URL: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.g ov/pmc/articles/PMC2935260/, doi:10.1002/jmri.21947.
- [21] Energy Sage. Air Source Heat Pump Cost Breakdown | EnergySage, December 2020. URL: https://www.energysage.com/clean-heating-cooling/air-s ource-heat-pumps/costs-and-benefits-air-source-heat-pumps/.

- [22] Richard Faesy, Jim Grevatt, Brian McCowan, and Katie Champagne. Ductless Heat Pump Meta Study. page 28, November 2014.
- [23] Tina Fawcett, Nick Eyre, and Russell Layberry. Heat pumps and global residential heating. page 6.
- [24] National Grid. National Grid Gas and Electric Service Areas, 2014. URL: https://www9.nationalgridus.com/non_html/a2_map_usa.pdf.
- [25] John T. Hancock and Taghi M. Khoshgoftaar. CatBoost for big data: an interdisciplinary review. Journal of Big Data, 7(1):94, November 2020. doi: 10.1186/s40537-020-00369-8.
- [26] ISO-NE. 2018 ISO New England Electric Generator Air Emissions Report. Technical report, ISO New England Inc., May 2020. URL: https://www.iso-ne.c om/static-assets/documents/2020/05/2018_air_emissions_report.pdf.
- [27] ISO New England. 2020 Capacity, Energy, Loads, and Transmission (CELT) Report. Technical Report 2020 CELT Report, ISO New England, May 2020. URL: https://www.iso-ne.com/system-planning/system-plans-studies/ celt.
- [28] Urvashi Jaitley. Why Data Normalization is necessary for Machine Learning models, April 2019. URL: https://medium.com/@urvashilluniya/why-data -normalization-is-necessary-for-machine-learning-models-681b65a0 5029.
- [29] Jon Black. 2021 Heating Electrification Forecast, December 2020. URL: https: //www.iso-ne.com/static-assets/documents/2020/12/lfc2021_draft_hea t_elec_fcst.pdf.
- [30] Seung-Min Jung, Sungwoo Park, Seung-Won Jung, and Eenjun Hwang. Monthly Electric Load Forecasting Using Transfer Learning for Smart Cities. *Sustainability*, 12(16):6364, August 2020. URL: https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/ 16/6364, doi:10.3390/su12166364.
- [31] Dave Korn, John Walcyzk, Ari Jackson, Andrew Machado, John Kongoletos, and Eric Pfann. Ductless Mini-Split Heat Pump Impact Evaluation. Technical Report 4755-TRM-DMSHP Evaluation Report 12-30-2016, Cadmus Group, December 2016. URL: http://www.ripuc.ri.gov/eventsactions/docket/4755-TRM-D MSHP%20Evaluation%20Report%2012-30-2016.pdf.
- [32] Mass Save. Electric Heating and Cooling Equipment Rebates. URL: https: //www.masssave.com/saving/residential-rebates/electric-heating-and -cooling.

- [33] Claire Miziolek. Northeast/Mid-Atlantic Air-Source Heat Pump Market Strategies Report 2016 Update. page 96, January 2017.
- [34] Christoph Molnar. 5.10 SHAP (SHapley Additive exPlanations) | Interpretable Machine Learning. URL: https://christophm.github.io/interpretable-m l-book/shap.html.
- [35] Sarang Narkhede. Understanding AUC ROC Curve, January 2021. URL: https://towardsdatascience.com/understanding-auc-roc-curve-68b2303 cc9c5.
- [36] United Nations. Key Findings. Publisher: United Nations. URL: https: //www.un.org/en/climatechange/science/key-findings.
- [37] NEEP. NEEP's Cold Climate Air Source Heat Pump List. URL: https://as hp.neep.org/#!/product/31981.
- [38] NEEP. Northeast/Mid-Atlantic Air-Source Heat Pump Market Strategies Report. Technical report, Northeast Energy Efficiency Partnerships (NEEP), January 2014. URL: https://neep.org/sites/default/files/resources/Nor theastMid-Atlantic%20Air-Source%20Heat%20Pump%20Market%20Strategie s%20Report_0.pdf.
- [39] Tal Peretz. Mastering The New Generation of Gradient Boosting, February 2019. URL: https://towardsdatascience.com/https-medium-com-talperetz24mastering-the-new-generation-of-gradient-boosting-db04062a7ea2.
- [40] Liudmila Prokhorenkova, Gleb Gusev, Aleksandr Vorobev, Anna Veronika Dorogush, and Andrey Gulin. CatBoost: unbiased boosting with categorical features. arXiv:1706.09516 [cs], January 2019. arXiv: 1706.09516. URL: http: //arxiv.org/abs/1706.09516.
- [41] Laura Shields. Greenhouse Gas Emissions Reduction Targets and Market-Based Policies, March 2021. URL: https://www.ncsl.org/research/energy/green house-gas-emissions-reduction-targets-and-market-based-policies. aspx#:~:text=Regional%20Greenhouse%20Gas%20Initiative,-The%20Regio nal%20Greenhouse&text=Ten%20states%E2%80%94Connecticut%2C%20Delawa re%2C,latest%20state%20to%20rejoin%20RGGI.
- [42] Arvind Simhadri. Impact of Distributed Generation of Solar Photovoltaic (PV) Generation on the Massachusetts Transmission System. page 76.
- [43] UNFCCC. Paris Agreement to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, December 2015. URL: https://unfccc.int/sites/default /files/english_paris_agreement.pdf.

- [44] US Department of Energy. Air-Source Heat Pumps. URL: https://www.ener gy.gov/energysaver/heat-and-cool/heat-pump-systems/air-source-he at-pumps.
- [45] U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA). Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs). URL: https://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq.php.
- [46] U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA). Efficiency requirements for residential central AC and heat pumps to rise in 2023, July 2019. URL: https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=40232.
- [47] Eliana Vivas, Héctor Allende-Cid, and Rodrigo Salas. A Systematic Review of Statistical and Machine Learning Methods for Electrical Power Forecasting with Reported MAPE Score. *Entropy*, 22(12):1412, December 2020. URL: https: //www.mdpi.com/1099-4300/22/12/1412, doi:10.3390/e22121412.
- [48] John Walczyk and Antonio Larson. Ductless Mini-Split Heat Pump Systems: The Answers to Questions about Efficiency You Didn't Know You Had. ACEEE Summer Study on Energy Efficiency in Buildings, page 15, 2016.
- [49] Jurgen Weiss and Dean Murphy. Heating Sector Transformation in Rhode Island: Pathways to Decarbonization by 2050. page 91, 2020. URL: http://www.ener gy.ri.gov/HST/.
- [50] Yandex. Feature importance CatBoost. Documentation. URL: https://catb oost.ai/docs/concepts/fstr.html.